# The willingness to pay for energy performance of houses in periods of increased energy costs

A QUANTITATIVE STUDY IN THE CONTEXT OF THE MUNICIPALITY OF UTRECHT



Lars Mol June 2023

Master thesis Spatial Planning Faculty of Geosciences Utrecht University



## COLOPHON

Title	The willingness to pay for energy performance of houses in periods of increased energy costs
Subtitle	A quantitative study in the context of the municipality of Utrecht
Number of words	19,040
Author	Lars Mol
Student number	4979826
Date of birth	6 June 2000
E-mail	L.W.C.Mol@students.uu.nl
Study programme	Master Spatial Planning
Educational institute	Utrecht University
	Faculty of Geosciences Heidelberglaan 8
	3584 CS, Utrecht
Thesis supervisor	Prof. dr. Edwin Buitelaar
Date of submission	26-06-2023
Version	Final version
Pages	57 pages (incl. appendices)
1	
Cover	iStock, 2018, edited by author

Utrecht University, 2018

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

With pleasure and a sense of pride, I hereby present my thesis, through which I will complete my Master's degree in Spatial Planning at the Utrecht University. This marks the final step of my learning journey before I apply the knowledge and experiences gained in practical settings. Throughout the entire learning process, I have cultivated a strong interest in the financial aspects of spatial development. Consequently, both my current thesis and previous research projects have been focused on exploring this financial perspective.

I have received assistance from various individuals in different ways throughout the writing of this thesis. I would like to take this opportunity to express my gratitude to my parents Arjan & Elvira, brother Rik, girlfriend Maaike, family and friends for their genuine interest and motivation, which have contributed to making this journey even more enjoyable. Additionally, I would like to thank my supervisor, prof. dr. Buitelaar, for his valuable insights, constructive feedback, and prompt and pleasant responses during the writing period of this thesis. Even before I embarked on this research, you provided me with interesting ideas that led to the formulation of the final research topic. Additionally, I would like to express my gratitude to the persons and organisations with whom I had substantive discussions during the writing of my thesis, as they have made significant contributions. In particular, I am extremely grateful to Marielle van 't Oever from Watson+Holmes for promptly providing the crucial data for this research. Lastly, I extend my thanks to my fellow students in the Master's program in Spatial Planning for the pleasant time we have shared.

Prinsenbeek, June 2023

Lars Mol

## ABSTRACT

Recently, energy costs have increased significantly to a record level in 2022. This increase in energy costs has affected households and in particular their overall cost of living. This study aims to examine whether the rise in energy costs has influenced the willingness to pay for energy performance. Specifically, the study investigates the changes in the willingness to pay for energy performance of houses using a multiple regression approach. To determine the willingness to pay for energy performance, the study employs the hedonic price technique within the multiple regression analysis. The dataset used in this study includes information on house prices, location, house characteristics, and an interaction variable between energy performance and the transaction date. The data used in this study comprises housing transactions within the municipality of Utrecht from January 2013 to March 2023. Subsequently, this development of energy costs. The analysis reveals a strong association between these two factors, as indicated by a Pearson correlation coefficient r of 0.678 with a three-quarter delay. This correlation analysis confirms that there is indeed an association between willingness to pay for energy performance and the fluctuations in energy costs.

**Keywords:** energy performance, house prices, increased energy costs, hedonic price technique, multiple regression, correlation, municipality of Utrecht

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Abstract
List of figures and tables
Chapter 1: Introduction
1.1 Problem definition and knowledge gap
1.2 Research objective and research question
1.3 Relevance
1.4 Outline
Chapter 2: Theoretical framework
2.1 Willingness to pay for houses10
2.2 Energy performance of houses11
2.3 Energy costs
2.4 Conceptual framework17
Chapter 3: Methods
3.1 Research methodology18
3.2 Hedonic price technique
3.3 Multiple regression analysis
3.4 Correlation analysis 22
3.5 Data validity and reliability
Chapter 4: Results
4.1 Descriptive statistics multiple regression
4.2 Multiple regression results
4.3 Correlation results
Conclusion
Discussion and recommendations
Discussion
Future research
References
Appendix 1: Multiple regression
Appendix 1.1 Assumptions dataset
Appendix 1.2 Full descriptive list of variables
Appendix 1.3 Assumptions of the multiple regression analysis
Appendix 1.4 Full indicative statistics of the multiple regression
Appendix 2: Correlation data

# LIST OF FIGURES AND TABLES

## FIGURES

Figure 1. Development of the average house price in the Netherlands between 1995-2022 11
Figure 2. Development of the share of houses with and without registered EPC 12
Figure 3. Distribution of registered energy performance ratings per year 13
Figure 4. Development of the CPI of energy in the period from 1996 to 2023
Figure 5. Relationship between energy performance and energy costs
Figure 6. Conceptual model for this study17
Figure 7. Visualisation of the research model18
Figure 8. Conceptual model of the hedonic price technique19
Figure 9. A map of the postcode-4 areas in the municipality of Utrecht
Figure 10. A visualisation of the quarterly number of transactions of houses
Figure 11. Distribution of the energy performance ratings25
Figure 12. Distribution of the energy performance ratings related to the year of construction 25
Figure 13. The distribution of energy performance ratings by dwelling type
Figure 14. Distribution of the average house price per dwelling type
Figure 15. Visualisation of the development of the willingness to pay for energy performance 30
Figure 16. Development of the energy costs included in the correlation analysis
Figure 17. Comparison of the relative share of cases per year of construction
Figure 18. Comparison of the relative share of houses per dwelling type
Figure 19. Comparison of the average house price per dwelling type
Figure 20. Comparison of the number of quarterly transactions 45
Figure 21. Plot of the distribution of the residuals
Figure 22. Homoscedasticity test of the multiple regression
Figure 23. Intercorrelation matrix of the multiple regression
Figure 24. Linearity plot of the multiple regression

## TABLES

Table 1. List of variables affecting house prices	. 11
Table 2. List of relationships between house prices and energy performance	. 14
Table 3. List and description of variables of the collected data	. 20
Table 4. Summarised list of variables and descriptive statistics	. 27
Table 5. Model summary of the multiple regression	. 28
Table 6. ANOVA table of the multiple regression	. 28

Table 7. Results of the multiple regression model	. 29
Table 8. Correlation matrix for the three time periods	. 32
Table 9. Full list of variables and descriptive statistics	. 46
Table 10. Full list of the results of the multiple regression	. 52
Table 11. List of indexes included in the correlation analysis	. 56

## CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

In recent years, the world has experienced soaring energy costs (Ozili, 2022; World Bank Group, 2022; Zakeri et al., 2022). This trend has reached record levels in the European Union by 2022 (European Council, 2022a). Specifically, in the Netherlands, the energy costs saw an average increase of 114% in 2022 compared to 2021 (CBS, 2023a), resulting in a significantly higher cost of living for households (Haffner & Boumeester, 2015; CPB, 2022). The COVID-19 pandemic and sanctions imposed on Russia have played a significant role in driving up energy costs (Chomać-Pierzecka et al., 2022; IAE, 2022; Ozili, 2022; Zakeri et al., 2022), resulting in a considerable impact on households (Hoebergen et al., 2022).

A recent study has shown the negative relationship between energy costs and house prices. This relationship implies that higher energy costs can slow down the rise in house prices and eventually reduce house prices slightly (Vrieselaar & De Groot, 2022). This effect on house prices relates to the willingness to pay for houses, as house prices are the indicator of this (Tan, 2011; Freeman et al., 2019).

People are willing to make their houses more energy efficient in periods of high energy costs (Verening Eigen Huis, 2021). Energy efficiency in the built environment can play an important role in the reduction of global carbon emissions and therefore energy costs (Brounen & Kok, 2011). This energy efficiency of houses is indicated by an Energy Performance Certificate (EPC) which is mandatory for all houses and other buildings which are for sale or rent, or when construction is completed (Rijksoverheid, 2021). For the energy performance of housing, this EPC is used to determine the energy performance rating (Brounen & Kok, 2011).

Previous studies have also shown a relationship between energy performance ratings and house prices. This relationship implies that the better the energy performance, the higher the house prices (Brounen & Kok, 2011; Cerin et al., 2014; Ayala et al., 2016; Fuerst et al., 2015; Fuerst et al., 2016; Cajias et al., 2019; Zhang et al., 2020). The theoretical framework of this study elaborates on these previous theories and concepts.

## 1.1 PROBLEM DEFINITION AND KNOWLEDGE GAP

No prior research has been performed to examine the association between increased energy costs and the willingness to pay for the energy performance of houses. A study on the willingness to pay for the energy performance of houses described the knowledge gap as follows: "The literature on residential buildings is still limited but generally shows a positive relation between energy performance ratings and home prices or rental rates" (Ayala et al., 2016). The knowledge gap here is the yet unresolved association with increased energy costs. Besides this knowledge gap, an empirical gap will be filled by this study. This study namely examines how the willingness to pay for the energy performance of houses in the municipality of Utrecht is associated with periods of increased energy costs. This complements already existing knowledge and puts the results of previous studies in a broader context.

## **1.2 RESEARCH OBJECTIVE AND RESEARCH QUESTION**

The aim of this study is to examine how the willingness to pay for energy performance of houses is related to increased energy costs by performing a quantitative study. This research will provide the answer to the following research question:

"What is the association between the willingness to pay for the energy performance of houses and energy costs?"

In examining the impact of recently increased energy costs on the willingness to pay for energy performance, two contrasting hypotheses can be formulated. The first hypothesis posits a significant association between energy costs and willingness to pay, while the second hypothesis suggests no such association, serving as the null hypothesis.

- H0: There is no association between the willingness to pay for energy performance of houses and increased energy costs.
- H1: There is an association between the willingness to pay for energy performance of houses and increased energy costs.

## 1.3 RELEVANCE

## 1.3.1 ACADEMIC RELEVANCE

Given that energy costs have recently increased due to COVID-19 and the war between Russia and Ukraine, the effects of this on house prices in relation to energy performance have been scarcely discussed in academic literature. As mentioned earlier, the academic relevance of this study is to bridge the knowledge and empirical gap. This study will therefore expand the existing knowledge and delve deeper into the findings of previous studies. It goes beyond examining the relationship between house prices and energy performance ratings. It also investigates how the willingness to pay has developed over time and its association with energy costs. As a result, it contributes valuable and timely insights to the existing academic knowledge in the field of willingness to pay for energy performance.

## **1.3.2 SOCIETAL RELEVANCE**

Since 2021, approximately 1.2 million households in the Netherlands have been struggling with financial challenges caused by the escalating cost of living, which includes the increased energy costs (Haffner & Bouwmeester, 2015; Nationale Ombudsman, 2022). This issue is not exclusive to the Netherlands, as the entire continent of Europe is facing an energy crisis. However, the Dutch government has implemented measures to alleviate some of the impacts by implementing a price ceiling (Kennisdomein, 2023). Nonetheless, the consequences of this crisis extend beyond the financial well-being of households and also have implications for the energy transition, leading to an increased reliance on fossil fuels to address energy shortages (Nationale Ombudsman, 2022; Kennisdomein, 2023). In light of these circumstances, this study carries significant societal relevance by providing valuable insights into how the energy crisis influences the home purchasing decisions of households, with a specific emphasis on energy performance. These findings can contribute to more targeted and effective financial and sustainability policies to address similar future situations.

## 1.4 OUTLINE

After this introductory chapter, Chapter 2 provides a scientific description of previous studies to the core concepts, enabling the creation of a theoretical framework. Also the relations between the core concepts are described in this chapter. Next, Chapter 3 discusses the different research methods used in this study. Following this, the results are presented in Chapter 4 which is divided in two parts. First, the descriptive statistics and the results of the multiple regression are described. Second, the results of the correlation are presented. The conclusion is derived from these results, which is then followed by the discussion and recommendations section. Finally, the appendices have been included providing detailed information on the multiple regression and correlation.

## CHAPTER 2: THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

This chapter first reflects on the contemporary and past academic debate on the core concepts of this study by an extensive literature review. The three core concepts of this study are the willingness to pay for houses, energy performance of houses and energy costs. Also, the relationships between these three key concepts are described in this chapter. Since previous studies have examined the one-on-one relationships between the core concepts, this study will complement or contradict these theories by integrating all three concept in a comprehensive theoretical framework. The relationships are presented in a conceptual model at the end of the chapter.

## 2.1 WILLINGNESS TO PAY FOR HOUSES

Since this study examines willingness to pay for houses, this is one of the key concepts for this research. As this is a new study, there has been no previous research on the relationship between willingness to pay for energy performance of homes and higher energy costs. However, previous studies have examined the effects of energy performance on the willingness to pay for houses. This has been done, for example, in a study by Tan (2011) in which he examines the willingness to pay for housing in a sustainable neighbourhood. He quotes his result as: "... Because of a higher demand from the market, transacted house prices in such neighbourhoods have increased ....." (Tan, 2011, p. 1). This shows that the willingness to pay for houses is examined by using the transacted house prices. This is in line with a more recent study by Freeman et al. (2019) examining the willingness to pay for clean air in China. In this study, they state: "... The positive correlation between housing price and air pollution, ..." (Freeman et al., 2019, p. 203). This study also shows that the willingness to pay for houses is examined by looking into housing prices.

Although various studies may employ different terminology, they essentially refer to the same concept when discussing the willingness to pay for houses. In the context of numerous studies on house prices, the following are brief descriptions of various terms that have been used in previous research related to this study. In a study of Næss-Schmidt et al. (2016), the terms "house price" and "sales price" have been used interchangeably. In a similar study of Ayala et al. (2016) on the price of energy efficiency in Spain, the terms "housing price" and "house price" have been used interchangeably. In the studies of Brounen & Kok (2011) and Zhang et al. (2020) the term "transaction price" is used to clarify the effect. In many other studies the descriptive term is "house price" and the indicator for data is the "transaction price" (Hyland et al., 2013; Cerin et al., 2014; Fuerst et al., 2015; Fuerst et al., 2016; Dambon et al., 2022). As this is the most commonly used method, this study will use the term "house price" as a descriptor of willingness to pay which will be indicated by the "transaction price".

House prices depend on several factors which have to be taken into account when examining the association between the willingness to pay for houses and one independent factor (Chau & Chin, 2002; Ayala et al., 2016). The above studies therefore used various variables to make the effect on house prices to be studied as specific as possible. These house characteristics are the dependent variables in a hedonic price technique which is described in more detail in Chapter 3.2. According to Zhang et al. (2020), the variables can be distinguished into object-related and location-related variables. The object-related category encompasses variables that pertain to the characteristics of the house itself. On the other hand, the location-related category comprises variables that influence the house price due to the characteristics of the living environment and the surrounding area. The different variables are listed below in

Table 1. This list is based on multiple studies, indicating that not all variables were used in every study. Nonetheless, this table provides an overview of variables that hold potential relevance for this study.

Table 1. List of variables affecting house prices (Brounen & Kok, 2011; Hyland et al., 2013; Cerin et al., 2014; Fuerst et al.,2015; Ayala et al., 2016; Fuerst et al., 2016; Næss-Schmidt et al., 2016; Zhang et al., 2020; Dambon et al., 2022)

Object-related:	Location-related:
Construction year / age	City
Dwelling type	Postcode
Dwelling size (m <sup>2</sup> )	Density (inhabitants / km²)
Dwelling volume (m <sup>3</sup> )	Ageing index (% > 65 years)
Monumental value (yes/no)	Average household income neighbourhood (€/month)
Number of rooms	Distance to highway (m)
Thermal characteristics	
Energy performance rating (A-G)	-
Average time on the market (days)	
Year of transaction	-

In the Netherlands, the average house price has increased the past 9 years (CBS, 2022). The annual development for the period between 1995 and 2021 is visualised in Figure 1. In 2008 the average house price in the Netherlands decreased due to an economic crisis (De Boer & Bitetti, 2014). However, there has been an increase in the average house price since 2013.



Figure 1. Development of the average house price in the Netherlands between 1995-2022 (CBS, 2023c, edited by author)

#### 2.2 ENERGY PERFORMANCE OF HOUSES

The second core concept of this study is the energy performance of houses. Concerning the environmental aspect, findings from the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) indicate that without adequate measures, there is a potential for global temperatures to increase by 1.4 to 5.8°C by the end of the century as a result of greenhouse gas emissions and global warming. (Andaloro et al., 2010). Therefore, reducing emissions is of pivotal importance to address this global problem before it is impossible to reverse the temperature increase (Atwoli et al., 2021). In spatial planning, energy efficiency can play an important role in the reduction of global carbon emissions (Stern, 2008). The building sector accounts for 40% of the total energy consumption in the European Union which

faces big challenges to meet the goal of transforming the existing building stock into a near zero-energy building stock by 2050 (Li et al., 2019). This importance has been recognised by introducing the Energy Performance of Buildings Directive (EPBD) in the beginning of 2003. This introduction led to the implementation of EPC for residential and commercial buildings across the European Union. The explicit goal of the EPC is to promote energy performance improvements in buildings (Brounen & Kok, 2011). In this study, the EPC is the descriptor for the energy performance of houses for several reasons. First, previous studies have also used the EPC to examine the association between the EPC and house prices (Brounen & Kok, 2011; Ayala et al., 2016; Zhang et al., 2020). Second, the EPC is mandatory in the Netherlands and registered as open accessible data (Rijksoverheid, 2021).

In previous studies the rating of the EPC of houses is described by various terms, namely "energy label" (Kok & Jennen, 2012; Ayala et al., 2016; Næss-Schmidt et al., 2016; Zhang et al., 2020), "energy label score" (Brounen & Kok, 2011), "energy performance level" (Cerin et al., 2014), "energy performance rating" (Brounen & Kok, 2011; Fuerst et al., 2015; Fuerst et al., 2016), "EPC rating" (Fuerst et al., 2015; Fuerst et al., 2016), "EPC rating" (Fuerst et al., 2015; Fuerst et al., 2016), "energy efficiency label category" (Kok & Jennen, 2012) and "energy efficiency rating" (Brounen & Kok, 2011; Ayala et al., 2016; Næss-Schmidt et al., 2016). These terms can be divided into three categories, namely the "label"-, "performance"- and "efficiency"-terms. Since the descriptor for the energy performance of houses is related to "performance", this study has used the term "energy performance rating" as indicator to keep the term consistent and in line with previous studies.

Having an EPC when selling or renting out a property is mandatory since 2008 (Rijksoverheid, 2021). This is helpful for this study since the data for the willingness to pay for houses is indicated by a transaction price which has to be available at the same time as the energy performance rating. Within the sample of rated homes, the rating creates transparency in the energy performance of houses (Brounen & Kok, 2011). In 2022, 59% of the houses in the Netherlands had a registered EPC (Calcasa, 2022; RVO, 2023a). The number of registered EPC has increased over the years since the EPC has become mandatory and its validity for ten years (Rijksoverheid, 2021), which is shown in Figure 2.



Share of houses with and without registered EPC

Figure 2. Development of the share of houses with and without registered EPC in the Netherlands (RVO, 2023a; edited by author)

In the Netherlands, the EPC and its calculation have undergone several updates since its introduction in 2003 (Rijksoverheid, 2020). Prior to 2018, energy performance ratings ranged from A++ to G, whereas it currently ranges from A++++ to G (Aedes, 2020; RVO, 2023b). In this rating system, G represents the least energy efficient rating, while A++++ represents the most energy efficient rating (ISSO, 2020; Milieu Centraal, 2021). The new EPC system is based on BENG requirements, which include indicators such as energy demand for heating and cooling (BENG 1), primary fossil energy consumption (BENG 2), and the use of renewable energy (BENG 3). The current NTA8800 calculation method uses predicted annual consumption per square meter in kilowatt-hours (kWh), in contrast to the energy index used in the previous determination method for the BENG 2 indicator (Aedes, 2020). Consequently, when reclassifying houses with existing EPC ratings, there may be a shift in the energy performance ratings. This shift will occur in approximately half of the cases and, in 90% of cases, will not exceed one energy performance rating (Aedes, 2021). In early 2018, the Energy Transition Progress Act (Wet Voortgang Energietransitie) was implemented in the Netherlands. As part of this act, one of the BENG requirements is to eliminate mandatory natural gas connections in houses. Consequently, new-build houses since 2018 are only connected to the gas network in exceptional situations (RVO, 2023c).

The energy performance rating of a house improves as it uses less fossil energy, resulting in lower carbon dioxide emissions (Milieu Centraal, 2021). Fossil energy is derived from coal, oil, and natural gas. The energy consumption of a house depends on various factors, such as insulation, existing installations, and the compactness of the building. A compact house, with fewer external walls, experiences less energy loss (Rijksoverheid, 2021). The use of renewable energy sources like solar panels, windmills, and heat pumps (Garrett-Peltier, 2017) further reduces the reliance on fossil energy, which is essential for achieving a sustainable built environment by 2050 and a more efficient energy performance rating (Li et al., 2019; Rijksoverheid, 2021). Figure 3 presents the distribution of energy performance ratings in the Netherlands, focusing only on registered ratings. It is important to note that the displayed proportions may not represent the entire housing stock, as not all houses have a registered Energy Performance Coefficient (EPC). Unrated houses are likely to have fewer A ratings (Calcasa, 2022).





## 2.2.1 HOUSE PRICES AND ENERGY PERFORMANCE

In this section, the relationship between the willingness to pay for houses and the energy performance of houses is presented. Several studies have examined the effect of the energy performance ratings on house prices across various countries and time periods. The relationships between these variables are summarised in Table 2, highlighting the references, time periods, and countries examined in each study.

Reference:	Country:	Relationship:
Brounen & Kok (2011)	The Netherlands	Relative to D-rating: A=10%; B=5.5%; C=2%; E=-0.5%; F=-2.5%; G=-5%
Hyland et al. (2013)	Ireland	Relative to D-rating: A=9.3%; B=5.5%; C=1.7%; E=-0.4%; F/G=-10.6%
Cerin et al. (2014)	Sweden	A lower energy use results in a higher house price
Fuerst et al. (2015)	England	Relative to D-rating: A/B=5%; C=1.8%; E=-0.7%; F=-0.9%
Ramos et al. (2015)	2015) Portugal Relative to D-rating: ABC= 5.9%; EFG=-4%	
Ayala et al. (2016)	Spain	A-B-C rating relative to D-E-F-G: 9.8% higher house price
Fuerst et al. (2016)	Wales (UK)	Relative to D-rating: A/B=14.4%; C=2.7%; E=-2.5%; F=-6.0%
Nace Schmidt at al. (2016)	Donmark	C-rating is €26,800 higher than a similar G-rating house and €6,000
Næss-Schilligt et al. (2016)	Deninark	higher than a similar D-rating house
Zhang et al. (2020) The Netherlands		Relative to D-rating: A=10%; B=4%; C=1%; E=0%; F=-1%; G=-4%

Table 2. List of relationships between house prices and energy performance (own edit)

These studies have proven the relationship between house prices and energy performance. To indicate this relationship, studies compared the price premium or discount relative to the energy performance D-rating. The houses with an energy performance rating higher that D are considered as "green" and energy-efficient houses (Brounen & Kok, 2011; Ayala et al., 2015; Ramos et al., 2015). Although the specific monetary value that individuals are willing to pay for energy performance varies across studies, they consistently reveal a common trend. This trend indicates that individuals are willing to pay a higher price for houses with better energy efficiency. This consumer behaviour is reflected in the increased emphasis on energy efficiency ratings during the consumer buying process, as evidenced by a 261% rise in the filtering of energy efficiency ratings in the third quarter of 2022 compared to previous quarters (Funda, 2022).

## 2.3 ENERGY COSTS

The third core concept is energy costs, because the correlation between the development of the willingness to pay for energy performance of houses will be correlated to the development of the energy costs. The energy price determines the amount a household pays to the energy supplier and will therefore be expressed in transaction prices. Energy costs are set by the energy suppliers themselves and can therefore differ from one supplier to another. These energy costs are dependent on many factors, such as geopolitical conflicts, economical conflicts, production, storage, climate/weather conditions, suppliers, transportation, consumption (Essent, 2021; IEA, 2021; Ozili, 2022; Zakeri et al., 2022). An average household in the Netherlands consumes 2,241 kWh electricity and 1,074 m<sup>3</sup> gas annually (Luteijn & Wetzels, 2023).

In line with the previous two core concepts, previous studies have used several terms to describe this concept. In studies of Longstreth et al. (1985) and Strielkowski et al. (2021) the term "energy costs" had been used. Other studies on this concept used the term "energy prices" (Chomać-Pierzecka et al., 2022; Khan et al., 2022; Ozili, 2022; World Bank Group, 2022; Zakeri et al., 2022). The difference between the use of these terms depends on the perspective of the study. When referring to "energy costs," it is understood from the standpoint of the individual or entity responsible for payment or

consumption. A more general study uses the term "energy prices". In the context of this study, the term "energy costs" is the most appropriate term, as it specifically targets the perspective of examining consumer purchasing behaviour in relation to energy expenses.

A consumer price index (CPI) shows the price movements of a set of goods and services purchased by an average Dutch household. The CPI of energy, as a result, includes not only energy prices but also prices associated with renting and reading meters, fixed charges, transport and supply are included (CBS, 2023d). Given that the development of electricity and gas follows a similar trend, there is no need to make a distinction between them (CBS, 2023b). The development over the period from 1996 to 2023 of the CPI of energy is shown in Figure 4, which shows that there is a sharp increase in the CPI of energy in the period from 2021 onwards.



Figure 4. Development of the CPI of energy in the period from 1996 to 2023 (CBS, 2023b, edited by author)

Within this study, the development of the Consumer Price Index (CPI) for energy has been used to associate with the development of the willingness to pay for energy performance of houses. The CPI of energy is well-suited for this purpose as it encompasses all costs related to energy and represents the total amount households spend on energy. Since this study examines household purchasing behaviour, it is advantageous to include all costs related to energy. By including all costs related to energy, the complete effect of the increase in these costs are included and associated with the willingness to pay for energy performance. The use of the CPI of energy aligns with recent studies, such as Hoebergen et al., 2021; Hoebergen et al., 2022; Schep et al., 2022, focusing on the recent increase in energy costs. These recent studies utilise energy costs constructed in terms of the CPI (CBS, 2023d).

The recent increase in global energy costs can be attributed to the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic and the restrictions imposed on Russia (World Bank Group, 2022). In the period COVID-19 was most active, lockdowns and uncertainty caused temporary restrictions on the extraction of fossil fuels and disrupted supply chains, production and transport processes (Chomać-Pierzecka et al., 2022; Khan et al., 2022). The findings of recent studies show that energy costs are extremely vulnerable in the short run to the uncertainty related to the COVID-19 pandemic. Higher uncertainty caused by the pandemic results in fluctuating energy costs (Chomać-Pierzecka et al., 2022; Khan et al., 2022).

In the beginning of 2019, the European Union imported 83% of the total gas supply from countries outside of the European Union. Russia was the main supplier with 51.3% of the total imported gas supply in 2019 (European Council, 2023). Since Russia's invasion of Ukraine on February 2022 (Ozili, 2022), European Union gas imports from Russia have been significantly reduced to a percentage of 17.2% at the end of 2022. Therefore, other countries provided more gas to the European Union, mainly the United States, Nigeria, Qatar and Algeria (European Council, 2023). This uncertainty led of the gas supply led to an increase in gas prices. Because of the way the EU energy market currently works, along with gas prices, electricity prices have also risen sharply (European Council, 2022a; European Council, 2022b).

## 2.3.1 HOUSE PRICES AND INCREASED ENERGY COSTS

The relationship between house prices and the recently increased energy costs is discussed in only a few scientific studies. Vrieselaar & De Groot (2022), in a rapport on the Dutch context, state that the increased interest rates and energy crisis are depressing the demand for owner-occupied houses. This depressing demand has slowed down the increasing house prices and are therefore expected to fall slightly during 2023 (Vrieselaar & De Groot, 2022).

## 2.3.2 ENERGY PERFORMANCE AND ENERGY COSTS

A report of Multiscope (2022) on the heating, water and energy conservation, ventilation and insulation of houses, examined the effect of the increased energy costs on several factors. One of these factors is the willingness to make houses more sustainable. The findings are illustrated in Figure 5, revealing that 68% of Dutch residents planning to enhance the sustainability of their house in 2022 attribute their decision to the recent increase in energy costs. This is in line with a study of Vereniging Eigen Huis (2021) which state that 50% of the people will improve the energy performance of their house because of the recently increased energy costs. Also, a quarter of these people state that they will make changes in the short term to benefit from these measures. Both studies show that people are willing to improve the energy performance of houses in periods of increased energy costs. Another study by Funda is also in line with these studies, as it states that 53% of house buyers filters more on the energy performance because of increased energy costs. Moreover, according to this study, saving on heating costs and increasing home value top the list of main reasons to make their home more sustainable. This is followed by home comfort and the environment (Funda, 2023).



Influence of energy costs on improving the energy performance of houses

Figure 5. Relationship between energy performance and energy costs (Multiscope, 2022, edited by author)

## 2.4 CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK

The previous sectors of this chapter provided information about the different relationships between the core concepts of this study. Since this study examines the association between the willingness to pay for energy performance and increased energy costs, the financial relationships are of importance for this study. The previous described relationships show that there is a financial relationship between the willingness to pay for houses and the energy performance of houses which implies that people are willing to pay a higher transaction price for houses with a more efficient energy performance rating.

According to the above-described theoretical framework for this research, a simplistic flow scheme is drafted and presented in Figure 6. This conceptual framework presents the core concepts and the financial relationships between them and is based on the study by Andersson et al. (2014). Left, the "conventional" situation is described as baseline which refers to the always existing relation between the energy performance and house prices. Right, the increased energy costs can be seen as the external moderating factor. This is identified as the knowledge gap for this study as previous studies have not examined to what extent the increased energy costs are associated with the baseline.



Figure 6. Conceptual model for this study (own edit)

## **CHAPTER 3: METHODS**

This chapter presents the description and justification of the research methods used in the study. First, the overall research methodology is outlined. Subsequently, each research method is described in more detail. Here, the hedonic pricing technique, multiple regression and correlation have been elaborated. Besides a description, also the reasoning and explanations are presented.

## 3.1 RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

A comprehensive literature study was performed in order to draft the main research question which is stated in Chapter 1.2. The literature review was conducted by using different types of sources, namely scientific articles, reports, books and verified websites. By conducting this literature review, a knowledge gap was identified for which this study was initiated to fill it. Through the literature review, the key concepts for this study have been reviewed by elaborating previous findings on them. The relationships between these concepts based on previous studies were then combined, resulting in a conceptual model.

This study is a quantitative research that utilises the hedonic price technique to estimate the willingness to pay for energy performance. The hedonic price technique is implemented through a multiple regression analysis. The analysis is conducted for different time periods in the municipality of Utrecht to examine the evolving trends in willingness to pay for energy performance over time. Subsequently, the findings are compared to the changes in energy costs during the same period. Given the significant fluctuations in energy costs, particularly in recent years (CBS, 2023b), relying solely on annual data would not capture these variations adequately. Therefore, this study utilises quarterly data. The comparison between the changes in willingness to pay for energy performance and the fluctuations in energy costs reveals the degree of correlation and provides insights into the research question. The overall research model is illustrated in Figure 7.



Figure 7. Visualisation of the research model (own edit)

## 3.2 HEDONIC PRICE TECHNIQUE

Considering the theoretical framework, the hedonic price technique is frequently used in similar studies as: Brounen & Kok, 2011; Hyland et al., 2013; Cerin et al., 2014; Fuerst et al., 2015; Ayala et al., 2016; Fuerst et al., 2016; Zhang et al., 2020 and Dambon et al., 2022. This method can be used to estimate what proportion of a price can be attributed to the different components of a house and living environment (Chau & Chin, 2002). In this study the willingness to pay for energy performance is examined by this technique. Here, the house prices are the dependent variable and the energy performance rating is the most important independent variable. In addition to energy performance, other factors also influence house prices. To prevent misattributing effects to energy performance that are actually influenced by other factors, it is essential to incorporate these variables into the hedonic pricing technique (Zhang et al., 2020). The control variables, which are independent variables, encompass these factors. This hedonic price technique works optimal when there are as many relevant control variables included that have a relationship with the dependent variable in the regression. Also, the independent and control variables should have no, or as little as possible, intercorrelation and the residuals should be normally distributed, with constant variance and a mean of zero (Francke & Van de Minne, 2021). The variables identified in the literature review are added to the baseline of the conceptual model shown below in Figure 8. This indicates that house prices serve as the dependent variable and are influenced by multiple variables. Within this study, the hedonic price technique serves to investigate the effect of the energy performance rating on house prices, while controlling for various object- and location-related factors.



Figure 8. Conceptual model of the hedonic price technique (own edit)

To perform the hedonic pricing technique, data on the dependent, independent variables are required. In this study, a dataset provided by Watson+Holmes has been utilised. Watson+Holmes collect and combine data by utilising various sources, such as real estate agents, NVM, VBO, VGMNL, national, and regional platforms. This dataset comprises information on houses sold in the municipality of Utrecht, covering the period from January 2013 to the end of March 2023. Table 3 presents a comprehensive list of the variables included in the dataset, existing of the dependent, independent and independent control variables. Many of these variables align with those used in previous studies (Table 1). However, it is important to note that not all variables were considered in this particular study, which will be further explained in Chapter 3.3.

Variable:	Description:			
Object related:				
House price	The transaction price of the house at the moment of selling.			
Energy performance rating	The rating on the EPC of houses from a score from A-G.			
Year of construction	The year of construction of the house in categories.			
Dwelling type	The different dwelling types are: apartment; terraced house; semi-detached and detached house.			
Dwelling size	The size of the property, measured in square metres of lettable floor area.			
Dwelling volume	Gross volume of the dwelling in cubic metres.			
Plot size	The size of the plot, measured in square metres of lettable floor area.			
Existing/new construction	This dummy represents the construction condition at the time of the transaction			
Rooms	The number of registered rooms within the house.			
Bedrooms	The number of registered bedrooms within the house.			
Parking	A dummy representing the presence of a private parking lot.			
Maintenance inside	Home maintenance score in the following categories: poor; moderate; reasonable; good; excellent.			
Maintenance outside	Home maintenance exterior score in the following categories: poor; moderate; reasonable; good; excellent.			
Transaction date	The moment of the transaction of the house, categorised by annual quarter.			
Location related:				
Postcode	A dummy for each postcode to fix spatial effects. For this variable, the first 4 characters (also called postcode-4) were used to determine in which area the address is located.			

Table 3. List and description of variables of the collected data (own edit)

In order to make the dataset usable for this study, it underwent preparation and organisation using Microsoft Excel. This involved cleaning the dataset by removing duplicate and irrelevant variables. Furthermore, missing values were handled by carefully examining the characteristics of the missing data variable. To impute certain energy performance ratings in cases where these were unknown, established methods such as analysing time-specific trends and other descriptive statistics were employed (Vastmans et al., 2012; Open University, 2023). Following the approach taken by Vastmans et al. (2012), cases where imputation was not possible were subsequently removed from the dataset. This process of imputation is discussed in detail in Chapter 4.1. Given that the original dataset contained numerous subcategories, these were consolidated into main categories, along with the corresponding justification, which is provided in Appendix 1.1.1 Subsequently, the dataset was translated from Dutch to English, as the original dataset was in Dutch. As a final step, the dataset was appropriately transformed by employing dummy variables for categorical variables, as outlined by De Vocht (2022).

## 3.3 MULTIPLE REGRESSION ANALYSIS

In this study, the multiple regression analysis is employed as the hedonic price technique is performed by means of a multiple regression. The purpose of a standard multiple regression analysis is to calculate the coefficients for the independent variables using the values of the dependent and independent variables (Moore et al., 2006; Nugus, 2009; Robinson, 2020). Each predictor value is assigned a weight based on its coefficient, which reflects its relative impact on the overall prediction (Moore et al., 2006).

In this study, apart from the standard multiple regression, an interaction term between energy performance and time is also included. To capture the temporal dynamics, quarterly dummy variables were employed, aligning with the quarterly data used to examine the fluctuation of energy costs. The interaction variable aims to capture the adjusted relationship between energy performance and the willingness to pay for houses across over time. The control variables are incorporated to account for other factors influencing house prices.

In a multiple regression with an interaction variable, the equation takes the following form (Pickery, 2008):



Where:

- *Y* is the dependent value;
- $\circ$  a represents the intercept on the y-axis, also known as the constant value;
- $\circ$   $b_x$  are the regression coefficients of the  $X_x$  independent variables;
- *n* is the number of included variables;
- *e* stands for the error term that contains the price effect of omitted variables.

Some variables from Table 3 have not been included in the multiple regression due to various reasons. Firstly, since dwelling size is strongly correlated with house price, it has been incorporated by representing house price as price per square meter on the y-axis. Therefore the price is adjusted for the dwelling size, but not included as predicting variable in the multiple regression. This is a common practice in other similar studies, such as Brounen & Kok, 2011; Fuerst et al., 2016; Zhang et al., 2020; as they adopt a similar approach. Secondly, dwelling volume was excluded as dwelling size provides a similar adjustment since a storey is approximately a fixed size. Thirdly, plot size was removed since the dataset not only includes ground-bound houses but also apartments, which lack individual plots. Therefore, this variable is not applicable for a significant number of cases. Fourthly, the number of bedrooms was not included since it is already captured in the total number of rooms, which is considered as a separate variable. Fifthly, the maintenance levels were not included, following the subjective nature of these ratings, which may vary across different data sources which have been combined in this dataset. The exclusion of this variable aligns with similar studies, as they also didn't take maintenance levels into account. Sixthly, the variable of existing/new construction was excluded due to its overlap with the construction year categories. Almost all cases with a new construction are categorised within either the 2010-2017 or 2018-2023 category. Therefore this variable does not add new information to the dataset. However, the exclusion of variables has minimal impact on explaining the regression results as their effects are encompassed within the included variables (Vastmans et al., 2012).

In addition to house characteristics and a constant value, the equation includes spatial and time fixed effects. The spatial fixed effects are indicated by the postcode-4 areas which are intended to correct for the price effect of spatially clustered omitted variables. The time fixed effects are indicated by quarterly data on the transaction date which are intended to correct for the exogenous developments that affect transactions, such as economic growth or depression (Kuminoff et al., 2010; Buitelaar et al., 2014; Buitelaar et al., 2020; Francke & Van de Minne, 2021).

The equation takes the following form when all the included variables are filled in:

House price  $/m^2 = a + b_1 \cdot energy performance + b_2 \cdot transaction date + b_3 \cdot construction year + b_4 \cdot dwelling type + b_5 \cdot rooms + b_6 \cdot parking + b_7 \cdot postcode + ($ **b** $_8 \cdot energy performance \cdot transaction date) + e$ 

To perform this multiple regression analysis, the cleaned and transformed dataset was exported to the statistical computer program SPSS. Here the labels, decimals and type of variables are specified, after which the actual multiple regression has been performed. For this study, the coefficient of this interaction variable ( $b_8$ ) is most important, as it indicates which part in time can be attributed to energy performance. Chapter 4 describes the results of this multiple regression analysis in depth.

## 3.4 CORRELATION ANALYSIS

Once the multiple regression analysis is completed, the obtained results can be further analysed using a correlation analysis. In this analysis, the relationship between the interaction variable and the energy costs during the same period is examined to determine the strength of their association. To conduct the correlation analysis, Pearson correlation coefficient r was employed within the SPSS software. There is no universally defined interpretation for the Pearson's r, but a higher coefficient indicates a stronger association. A correlation coefficient of 0 signifies no association, while a correlation of -1 or 1 denotes a perfect negative (-) or positive (+) association. According to De Vocht (2022), a Pearson's r of 0.5-0.7 indicates a strong positive association, while >0.7 represents a very strong positive association. The results of this correlation analysis are presented and discussed in Chapter 4.3 using this interpretation.

The correlation analysis requires data that is not included in the hedonic pricing technique dataset, namely the energy costs. Based on the literature review focusing on energy costs, it was determined that the CPI of energy is the most relevant data for this study, as this is commonly used in previous studies. The review also revealed substantial fluctuations in energy costs. To capture these dynamics, quarterly data rather than annual data was used in this analysis. The Central Bureau of Statistics (CBS) has compiled data from multiple energy suppliers, each charging different prices for energy. Therefore, the open dataset provided by CBS represents the average price development across various suppliers, offering a comprehensive overview rather than relying on a single supplier's data (CBS, 2023b). This dataset was utilised as it covers the general trend of energy costs in the Netherlands.

## 3.5 DATA VALIDITY AND RELIABILITY

To ensure both validity and reliability of the study, reputable data sources and established research methods were employed. The data used in this study was obtained from independent parties, namely Watson+Holmes and CBS. These organisations are recognised and trusted parties, enhancing the reliability of the data. Watson+Holmes collects data from various sources and combines them to have the most comprehensive dataset possible, ensuring that the statements made based on this research have the widest possible support. The CBS produces reliable official government statistics upon request from the government. The tasks of the CBS, as outlined in both EU and national laws, involve carrying out, publishing, and facilitating statistical research on behalf of the government to support scientific purposes (CBS, 2019).

This study uses three commonly used research methods in quantitative research. The hedonic pricing technique, introduced by Rosen (1974) in the housing market, has emerged as one of the most widely used models in real estate research (Wei et al., 2022). One of the advantages of the hedonic price technique is its reliability, as the analysis is verifiable and replicable. The results are derived from "hard data," which are actual housing transactions, reflecting realised preferences of buyers (Visser & Van Dam, 2006). Since the hedonic price technique is performed by means of a multiple regression, the information above also proves the validity and reliability of this research method. Also correlation analysis is a frequently employed quantitative research method due to its extensive utilisation in statistics. Correlation analysis is a suitable method for determining the association between two developments because it quantifies the strength of the relationship, measures linear relationships and provides a standardised measure (De Vocht, 2022; Open Universiteit, 2023). Therefore the correlation between the development of the willingness to pay for energy performance and the development of the energy costs has been done by a correlation analysis using the Pearson correlation coefficient *r*.

Furthermore, the data processing was conducted using recognised research approaches, ensuring a responsible analysis. Prior to the multiple regression analysis, the data was cleaned and processed following recognised approaches (Vastmans et al., 2012; Open Universiteit, 2023). Non-representative and irrelevant variables were removed from the dataset enhancing the validity of the results by focusing only on the relevant variables. For cases where energy performance ratings were missing, imputation was done based on descriptive statistics and time-specific trends whenever feasible. This imputation was only done for cases if it could be done with a ensuring of 99% or higher. Subsequently, the remaining cases with missing values were eliminated from the dataset as they were deemed unsuitable for this study. However, the specifics and descriptives of the incomplete and therefore excluded cases are outlined in Appendix 1.1.2, ensuring transparency. Based on this description, it can be concluded that the excluded cases do not represent a selective group.

#### **CHAPTER 4: RESULTS**

This chapter presents the results of the study. Firstly, this chapter provides an overview of the descriptive statistics of the dataset which has been used in the multiple regression. Secondly, the chapter provides the statistic results of the multiple regression, indicating the willingness to pay for different variables of housing. Here, the focus is on the development of the willingness to pay for energy performance indicated by the interaction variable. Thirdly, this chapter discusses the correlation analysis using the results of the multiple regression. Here, the results of the correlation between the development of the willingness to pay for energy performance and the development energy costs is described.

#### 4.1 DESCRIPTIVE STATISTICS MULTIPLE REGRESSION

Within this section, the descriptive statistics of the multiple regression is described. Here, the statistics are based on the transformed dataset. The data is restricted to the municipality of Utrecht and includes postcode-4 areas to determine location fixed effects. The municipality of Utrecht consist of 47 postcode-4 areas of which the distribution is shown in Figure 9. From this, it can be concluded that the use of these postcode-4 areas will be sufficient to correct for differences between neighbourhoods and therefore spatially fix the results of the multiple regression.



Figure 9. A map of the postcode-4 areas in the municipality of Utrecht (AlleCijfers, 2022a)

Since hedonic price techniques benefit from a large number of observations (Rico-Juan & Taltavull de La Paz, 2021), this study uses data from a period from the begin of 2013 to the end of the first quarter (March) of 2023. Figure 10 shows the number of transactions per quarter in the municipality of Utrecht. This shows that the number of transactions is relatively stable and always above 350 transactions. The total number of included transactions during this time period is 46,687.



Figure 10. A visualisation of the quarterly number of transactions of houses in the municipality of Utrecht (own edit)

Given the emphasis of this study on the energy performance of houses, the subsequent statistics specifically focus on statistics in relation to the energy performance of houses. The distribution of energy performance ratings for the houses in the dataset is shown below in Figure 11. This shows that the energy performance rating A is most prevalent in the dataset. From the literature review, it is known that the EPC changed after 2018, resulting in two additional categories, A++++ and A+++. However, there are few cases within the dataset with an energy performance rating higher than A, namely A+ through A++++. This proportion corresponds to less than 5% of the total number of category A ratings. This can be explained by the fact that much of the data comes from the period when these categories did not yet exist. Therefore, cases with energy performance ratings from A++ to A++++ are not included as a separate category, but within the A category.



Figure 11. Distribution of the energy performance ratings (own edit)

As in other studies in the literature review, houses with energy performance A, B or C are considered as "green" and energy-efficient houses (Brounen & Kok, 2011; Ayala et al., 2015; Ramos et al., 2015). Therefore, the houses with an energy performance rating of A, B, or C will be compared to the energy-inefficient houses, namely the houses with an energy performance rating of D, E, F or G. The literature review also showed that houses built after 2018 are affected by BENG standards. This is reflected in the dataset as all cases built after 2018 fall into the ABC category. In addition, it can be observed in Figure 12 that >99% of houses built after 1990 also belong to the ABC category. Because of this, the houses built after 1990 whose energy performance rating is not known, is placed within the ABC energy performance rating category. This allows for an additional 7,718 cases which makes the multiple regression more robust. The remaining 4,236 cases have been excluded from the dataset. Appendix 1.1.2 discusses the descriptive statistics of this removed group and shows that these excluded cases is not a selective group.



Figure 12. Distribution of the energy performance ratings related to the year of construction (own edit)

In addition to the relative distribution of energy performance ratings by year of construction category, the relative distribution by housing type was also examined. This included the four dwelling types, namely apartments, terraced, semi-detached and detached. The dataset shows that for all dwelling types, the majority exists of houses with energy performance rating category ABC which is visualised in Figure 13.





In addition to the distribution of energy performance categories within housing types, the average house price is visualised in Figure 14. This shows that apartments are on average the cheapest and detached houses on average the most expensive. The influence of the energy performance category has no overall impact on the house prices as it varies by dwelling type.



Figure 14. Distribution of the average house price per dwelling type by energy performance category (own edit)

Table 4 presents the numerical representation of the variables included in the multiple regression, in addition to the descriptive statistics visualised earlier. Here, the numbers of all main and subcategories are included, except for the postcode and interaction variable due to the large number of subcategories (see Appendix 1.2 for the full list). The minimum and maximum values are included for all main numeric categories.

	Variable:	Codes:	Description:	N:	Min:	Mean:	Max:	Std. dev.:
Total dataset			Dataset of transacted houses in the municipality of Utrecht					
Object related:								
House price €/m <sup>2</sup>		€/m²	The transaction price per square meter		703	3,690	9 <i>,</i> 975	1,346
	Energy performance rating	(0/1)	The rating of the EPC					
	A		The energy performance rating of A(++++)	11,163				
	В		The energy performance rating of B	4,216				
	С		The energy performance rating of C	6,679				
	ABC (at first unknown)		The energy performance rating of A, B or C	7,617				
	D		The energy performance rating of D	6,272				
	E		The energy performance rating of E	5,107				
	F		The energy performance rating of F	3,671				
	G		The energy performance rating of G	1,962				
	Year of construction	(0/1)	Categories of years in which the house is constructed		1400	1913	2023	43
	< 1940		House construction before 1940	15,138				
	1940 — 1949		House construction between 1940 – 1949	633				
	1950 – 1959		House construction between 1950 – 1959	2,128				
	1960 – 1969		House construction between 1960 – 1969	4,057				
	1970 – 1979		House construction between 1970 – 1979	1,083				
	1980 – 1989		House construction between 1980 – 1989	1,800				
	1990 – 1999		House construction between 1990 – 1999	3,002				
	2000 - 2009		House construction between 2000 – 2009	7,946				
	2010 - 2017		House construction between 2010 – 2017	6,813				
	2018 – 2023		House construction between 2018 – 2023	4,087				
	Dwelling type	(0/1)	Categories of house typologies					
	Apartment		House typology named apartment	21,589				
	Terraced house		House typology named terraced house	22,068				
	Semi-detached house		House typology named semi-detached house	2,050				
	Detached house		House typology named detached house	980				
	Rooms	Rooms	The number of registered rooms within the house		1	4	28	1
	Parking	(0/1)	The presence of a private parking spot					
	No		No included private parking spot	35,495				
	Yes		Includes private parking spot	11,192				
Ì	Transaction date	(0/1)	The year in which the house has been sold					
	2013Q1		House has been transacted in the first quarter of 2013	377				
	2013Q2		House has been transacted in the second quarter of 2013	509				
			(See Appendix 1.2 for the full list)					
	2022Q4		House has been transacted in the fourth quarter of 2022	944				
	2023Q1		House has been transacted in the first quarter of 2023	669				
	Location related:							
	Postcode	(0/1)	First four numbers of the postcode					
	3451		Houses located in the 3451 postcode area	1,602				
	3452		Houses located in the 3452 postcode area	2,161				
			(see Appendix 1.2 for full list)					
	3584		Houses located in the 3584 postcode area	348				
	3585		Houses located in the 3585 postcode area	9				
	2002		houses located in the 5565 positione area	9				

#### Table 4. Summarised list of variables and descriptive statistics (own edit)

## 4.2 MULTIPLE REGRESSION RESULTS

Within the regression, the numerical variables have been transformed by taking the natural logarithm (Ln), resulting in a log-log model (Benoit, 2011). This is common for studies employing hedonic price analysis (Brounen & Kok, 2011; Cerin et al., 2014, Fuerst et al., 2015; Ayala et al., 2016; Zhang et al., 2020; Dambon et al., 2022). According to Kok & Jennen (2012) and Van Moort (2019), this transformation enables straightforward interpretation of the findings, allowing the coefficients to be interpretated as percentages. However, it should be noted that interpretating the coefficient as percentage may not be equivalent to the exponent of the logarithm (Benoit, 2011; Giles; 2011). Hence, it was determined that the coefficients should not be directly interpreted as percentages, but rather after taking the exponent of the coefficients.

Another advantage of applying a logarithmic transformation to the numeric variable is that this brings the residuals closer to conforming to a normal distribution, which is one of the assumptions of a multiple regression (De Vocht, 2022). In addition to a normal distribution of residuals, the assumptions for a multiple regression include homoscedasticity, multicollinearity, and linearity. The elaboration of these assumptions is included in Appendix 1.3. From this elaboration, it is evident that the multiple regression satisfies all assumptions.

The postcode-4 area 3565 has been excluded from the multiple regression analysis due to the presence of only one case representing this specific area. This is because this is a business park with a limited number of residential addresses (AlleCijfers, 2022b).

## 4.2.1 MODEL SUMMARY

The regression model shows the effect of the included variables on the logarithm of the house prices. The regression model for this study has an adjusted R Squared value of 0.834. This means that 83.4% of the variance in the house prices is explained by the variance in the included independent control and interaction variables. This percentage aligns with the percentage of previous similar studies. (Wen et al., 2005; Cajias et al., 2019; Van Moort, 2019) The relationship between the predictor variables and the dependent variable of house prices is very strong, as a R Squared of more than 0.500 is very strong (De Vocht, 2022).

#### Table 5. Model summary of the multiple regression (own edit)

R	R Squared	Adjusted R Square	Std. Error of the Estimate
0.913	0.834	0.834	0.149

## 4.2.2 ANOVA

The probability of observing a value of 1,675 or bigger with 140 "degrees of freedom" (df) is less than 0.001. Therefore, it can be concluded that this regression model is significant since it contains significant explanatory variables.

	Sum of Squares	df	Mean Square	F	Significance
Regression	5,181.731	140	37.012	1,675.258	0.000
Residual	1,028.366	46,545	0.022		
Total	6,210.097	46,686			

#### Table 6. ANOVA table of the multiple regression (own edit)

## 4.2.3 COEFFICIENTS

Below, the output of the multiple regression is included. Table 7 presents the coefficients and their corresponding significance. Since the time, spatial and interaction variables would occupy a significant amount of space, their coefficients are not listed in Table 7. For the coefficients of these variables, please refer to Appendix 1.4. Below, the interpretation of coefficients for the most relevant variables is described.

By taking the exponent of the coefficients, the various variables from Table 7 have been interpreted. This reveals that houses with an energy performance rating of A, B, or C are valued 8.9% higher than houses with an energy performance rating of D, E, F, or G. These findings align with the studies from the literature reviewed, which also observe a price premium for energy-efficient houses compared to energy-inefficient houses.

The inclusion of quarterly data ensures that the other variables account for time fixed effects. Analysing the coefficients of these time fixed effects (Table 10), it is evident that house prices exhibited a gradual increase from the beginning of 2013 until the second quarter of 2022. However, this effect then declines until the first quarter of 2023, reaching a level similar to that of the first quarter of 2021. This observation aligns with a previous study by Buitelaar et al. (2014), which also found that time fixed effects do not always exhibit a consistent upward trend over multiple years. This variation in the time fixed effects can be attributed by exogenous developments that have an impact on all transactions, such as economic growth and decline, as well as policy changes (Buitelaar et al., 2014).

For the interaction variable, the interpretation was done based on two reference categories that correspond to the previous reference categories of the separate variables. As a result, the coefficients represent the price premium or discount compared to the DEFG energy performance and the first quarter of 2023. It is evident that the willingness to pay in 2023Q1 is relatively high as all the other coefficients are negative, except for 2022Q4. This indicates that the willingness to pay for energy performance has been particularly high recently. Although not all interaction coefficients are significant, they should still be included in the subsequent correlation analysis.

Table 7. Results of the multiple regression model (own edit)    *** p <0.01; ** p <0.05; *				
		Unstandardi	sed coefficients	Standardised coefficient
Variables:		В	Std. Error	Beta
	Constant (Ln House price/m <sup>2</sup> )	9.014***	0.012	
	Energy performance category			
	DEFG <sub>ref</sub>			
	ABC	0.085***	0.013	0.112
	Year of construction			
	< 1940 <sub>ref</sub>			
	1940 – 1949	-0.030***	0.007	-0.010
	1950 – 1959	-0.133***	0.004	-0.076
	1960 – 1969	-0.215***	0.004	-0.166
	1970 – 1979	-0.217***	0.006	-0.089
	1980 – 1989	-0.137***	0.005	-0.072
	1990 – 1999	-0.126***	0.004	-0.085
	2000 – 2009	-0.086***	0.003	-0.089
	2010 – 2017	-0.070***	0.003	-0.068

2018 – 2023	-0.034***	0.004	-0.026
Dwelling type			
Apartment <sub>ref</sub>			
Terraced house	0.055***	0.002	0.076
Semi-detached house	0.193***	0.004	0.108
Detached house	0.328***	0.005	0.129
Ln Rooms	-0.185***	0.002	-0.199
Parking			
No <sub>ref</sub>			
Yes	0.033***	0.002	0.039
Time fixed effects			
Quarterly data	Yes		
Spatial fixed effects			
Postcode-4	Yes		
Interaction variable			
2023Q1 <sub>ref</sub> & DEFG <sub>ref</sub>			
2013 Q1 ABC	-0.049 **	0.022	-0.010
2013 Q2 ABC	-0.024	0.019	-0.006
2022 Q3 ABC	-0.013	0.016	-0.004
2022 Q4 ABC	0.006	0.016	0.002

As not all coefficients of the interaction are included in Table 7, these are visualised in Figure 15. This visualisation, show that the willingness to pay in 2013 is relatively high compared to the following years. Also, it is notable that the coefficients remain relatively stable between an index of 90 and 95 during the period from the first quarter of 2014 to the fourth quarter of 2020. During the period from the first quarter of 2023, a strong increase in the willingness to pay can be observed. Additionally, the highest willingness to pay for energy performance of houses was measured in the fourth quarter of 2022 throughout the entire research period.



Figure 15. Visualisation of the development of the willingness to pay for energy performance of houses in the municipality of Utrecht (own edit)

## **4.3 CORRELATION RESULTS**

To examine the relationship between energy performance and energy costs, a correlation analysis was conducted. In this analysis, the indexed coefficients of the interaction variables (Figure 15) represent the development of willingness to pay for energy performance. This development is correlated with the development of energy costs, which is shown in Figure 16. The literature review has shown that the development of the CPI of energy is the most suitable for this research. Below, the CPI of energy is indexed at the same time as the interaction variable, which is the first quarter of 2023. The table of the indexed interaction coefficients and the CPI of energy can be found in Appendix 2.



Development of the CPI of energy in the research period

Figure 16. Development of the energy costs included in the correlation analysis (CBS, 2023b, edited by author)

The correlation was conducted for three different time periods. The first correlation includes the association for the entire study period, namely 2013 to 2023. The second correlation includes the association for the period from 2014 to 2023, excluding the peak in 2013. By doing this, these results provide insights into the effect of this peak in 2013 on the overall association. Additionally, the third correlation represents the association for the past five years which provides insights into whether the association has become stronger in the recent five years.

Previous studies, such as Capozza et al., 2002; Slacalek, 2009; Carroll et al., 2011, have shown that effects on house prices do not always occur immediately, and even when they do, eventual effects may be stronger. They argue that this is because of the inefficiencies in real estate markets (Capozza et al., 2002) and that households can be inattentive since they may not immediately notice and experience shocks to macroeconomic indicators (Carroll et al., 2011). Therefore, it was decided to not only examine the correlation between willingness to pay for energy performance and energy costs in the same quarter but also for energy costs of previous quarters. For this study this implies that it is possible that high energy costs from previous quarters have a bigger effect on willingness to pay for energy performance in a later quarter. In this study, the correlation was conducted for five different time points. The correlation coefficient without delayed effect indicates the degree of association between willingness to pay for energy performance and energy costs from the same quarter. In the associations with delay, the number of quarters represents how many quarters earlier the energy costs are correlated with willingness to pay for energy performance. Table 8 shows the correlation coefficients for the association between the interaction variable and the energy costs. The Pearson correlation coefficient r has been used since it involves numerical variables, namely the indices. The

highest correlation coefficients per model and energy type are highlighted in bold. Further details on the content are provided below Table 8.

Table 8. Correlation matrix for the three time periods (own edit)      * p					
Pearson's r	2018 – 2023				
No delayed effect	0.636*	0.764*	0.764*		
1 Quarter delay	0.672*	0.799*	0.821*		
2 Quarters delay	0.654*	0.773*	0.798*		
3 Quarters delay	0.678*	0.801*	0.832*		
4 Quarters delay	0.578*	0.688*	0.700*		

Using the interpretation of De Vocht (2022) which is described in Chapter 3.4, from Table 8 it can be concluded there is a strong positive association between the willingness to pay for energy performance in the municipality of Utrecht and the energy costs from 2013 to 2023. This positive association indicates that people are willing to pay more for energy performance of houses when energy costs increase. This can be attributed to the fact that households with energy efficient houses are less affected by high energy costs compared to households with energy inefficient houses, as they consume less energy. By consuming less energy, households with energy efficient houses have to pay less energy costs. This advantage becomes more appealing when energy costs are high, as the potential savings are higher in this scenario. Consequently, people are willing to pay more for energy performance of houses during periods of high energy costs since then the return on investment (ROI) is faster. For the situation from 2014 to 2023, the relationship is stronger than for the whole period (2013-2023) which indicates that 2013 has a depressing effect on the overall association. This can be attributed to the high coefficients in 2013 which do not overlap with the development of the energy costs in 2013. The correlation for data from 2018 to 2023 is even stronger which means that the association became stronger compared to ten and nine years ago. This can possibly be explained by the fact that sustainability is an increasingly mentioned topic (Google Trends, 2023; Hafez et al., 2023). Additionally, an important development that is not fully incorporated in the previous scenarios, but is included in the correlation of 2018-2023, is the requirement to have an EPC when selling a house. This may have created more awareness among house buyers and sellers, which could contribute to more conscious purchasing choices in terms of energy performance when it is of importance. This may be related to the previous argument made by Carroll et al. (2011), which suggests that households are more attentive due to this obligation compared to before.

Also, from Table 8 it can be argued that the effect of the increased energy costs does not affect the willingness to pay for energy performance immediately. This can be concluded since the association is stronger after one to three quarters delay with the most pronounced effect occurring with a three-quarter delay. As the energy costs have recently increased, this can distort this conclusion. When examining a delayed effect, in this case, the most recent energy costs are not included due to the comparison with prior energy costs and therefore neglecting the recent energy costs. When looking at energy costs of the correlation with a delay of three quarters, it shows a peak at the most recent quarters that only declines in the last quarter. This aligns best with the development of the willingness to pay for energy performance of houses and will therefore result in the highest correlation coefficient.

## CONCLUSION

This research examines the relationship between the development of willingness to pay for energy performance of houses and the development of energy costs. The aim of this study is to gain insight into this relationship. Firstly, the development of willingness to pay for energy performance of houses in the municipality of Utrecht was calculated using a hedonic price technique in the form of a multiple regression. Subsequently, this development was correlated with the development of energy costs. By doing this, the following research question can be answered:

# "What is the association between the willingness to pay for the energy performance of houses and energy costs?"

The analysis using multiple regression has provided insights into the evolution of the willingness to pay for energy performance of houses in Utrecht. The findings indicate a significant increase in the willingness to pay in recent quarters compared to previous quarters. This increase is strongly correlated with the development of energy costs, as evidenced by the correlation results. Several key conclusions can be drawn from these findings. Firstly, there is a clear and strong relationship between the development of willingness to pay for energy performance and the evolution of energy costs. Additionally, it is observed that the year 2013 has a dampening effect on the association between these two variables. Removing the peak in willingness to pay observed in 2013 leads to an increase in the Pearson's r from 0.678 to 0.801. These coefficients are highest with a delay of three quarters. This highlights the importance of considering delayed effects when examining housing price impacts. The results indicate that the correlation already exhibits strong association without the delay, but it can become even stronger over time. Moreover, the correlation results suggests that the association between the two developments has become stronger over the past five years. In summary, based on the results of this study, the null hypothesis can be rejected with a reliability of 99%. Therefore the results indicate that there is an association between the increased energy costs and the willingness to pay for energy performance of houses.

## DISCUSSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

In this chapter, the findings of the study on the relationship between willingness to pay for energy performance of houses and the development of energy costs are discussed and analysed. Here, the implications of the results are described which provide recommendations for future research based on the insights gained. These recommendations highlight interesting suggestions for future research that can build upon the findings of this study.

## DISCUSSION

The results of this study indicate that there is an association between the willingness to pay for energy performance and energy costs which is in line with the findings of the theoretical framework. Firstly, the framework described the positive effect of energy performance of houses on house prices. Secondly, the framework included that people are more willing to make their house more sustainable in periods of increased energy costs. A combination of these relationships indicated there is indeed an association between both. Therefore the new insights derived from the results of this study are not contradictory to the previously established information, but rather an addition to it.

The study is subject to certain limitations that need to be acknowledged. However, this study has made efforts to mitigate these limitations through the choices made. Firstly, the data used for the analysis is limited to the municipality of Utrecht. This decision was made due to practical reasons, as obtaining a dataset with a large number of cases for the entire Netherlands would be challenging and require access to sensitive and non-public information on house prices. Moreover, previous studies focusing on the willingness to pay for energy performance at a national level have not specifically examined its development over time, as this study aimed to do. By choosing a more specific context, the hypotheses can be tested effectively within the context of Utrecht. While the findings demonstrate an association between the willingness to pay and energy costs in the municipality of Utrecht, it should be noted that these results may not directly apply to other municipalities or the entire Netherlands. The generalisability of the findings is limited to the specific context of this study, and caution should be exercised when extrapolating the results to a broader scale.

Secondly, it is important to acknowledge that this study primarily relied on quantitative research methods to address the research question. While the utilisation of well-established techniques such as the hedonic price technique, multiple regression, and correlation analysis is appropriate and reliable, it is worth noting that incorporating qualitative research methods could have provided valuable explanatory insights. By solely employing quantitative methods, the results of the study are predominantly based on numerical data. However, the inclusion of qualitative methods, such as expert interviews, could have shed light on the causality between the increased energy costs and the willingness to pay for energy performance, underlying reasons and practical implications of the observed effects. Despite the absence of qualitative research methods in this study, the research question was still effectively addressed, demonstrating that it was possible to obtain meaningful findings through the exclusive use of quantitative methods.

Thirdly, it is important to acknowledge that this study is limited due to its focus on an only recently relevant topic, namely the recent increase in energy costs. This recent development also implies that data on energy costs is still limited. This limitation is particularly important when considering the correlation with a delayed effect, as the most recent energy cost data is excluded in the analysis of the

delayed effect. Despite this, it is worth noting that the results are presented for all scenarios, ensuring transparency across different situations. This demonstrates that even without the delayed effect, a significant and strong association exists.

The findings of this study have significant practical and academic implications. From a practical standpoint, the results are relevant to the current energy crisis and the ongoing energy transition. This study reveals that people are willing to pay more for houses with better energy performance during periods of high energy costs, highlighting the importance of addressing the energy crisis. It is observed that households facing high energy costs are more likely to live in energy-inefficient houses, which not only incurs additional expenses but also leads to a price discount on their house. To address these issues, policy recommendations can be made to prioritise the improvement of housing sustainability. This approach would help alleviate the burden of high energy costs and mitigate the price discount associated with inefficient houses. Furthermore, it would contribute to combating the energy transition by reducing reliance on fossil fuels. By implementing sustainable measures in housing, the future impact of rising energy costs can be mitigated, reducing the burden on households. This proactive approach aims to address the current pressing issue and prevent it from becoming a significant problem in the future.

In terms of academic implications, this study opens up avenues for further research to deepen our understanding of the subject matter. The subsequent section of this chapter discusses potential research areas that can build upon the findings of this study to expand the understanding of the willingness to pay for energy performance of houses.

## FUTURE RESEARCH

The recommendations for future research are derived from the results and limitations of this study. Firstly, future research can investigate the same correlation for other geographical contexts since this study was limited to the context of the municipality of Utrecht. Such research would provide insights in the generalisability of the results of this study. When the results of this study are in line with other municipalities, the results can be generalisable on a broader scale. If the results of other municipalities show different results, the origin of such discrepancy would be relevant to study to gain more insight in this topic.

Secondly, future research can conduct the same research on a later moment in time, for instance in about two years. This research could result in a better estimate of the relevance of the delayed effect, since this research had to deal with very recent data on the increased energy costs. This will provide a better insight in the relevance and results of the delayed effect of energy costs on the willingness to pay for energy performance.

Thirdly, this study did not investigate whether the actual energy savings outweigh the price premium for energy performance ratings. For such research, more specific data is needed, including energy consumption and electricity and gas prices. This research would allow for the calculation and comparison of the payback period associated with the additional investment represented by a price premium for different energy performance ratings. It could provide valuable insights into whether the willingness to pay for energy performance aligns with the actual economic savings, or if there are other factors such as media attention, contributing to any over or underpaying for energy performance.

#### REFERENCES

- Aedes. (2020, May 13). *Energieprestatiestelsel 1 januari 2021*. Atriensis. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.atriensis.nl/openen-downloadbaar-bestand-prs/doc-ad-o-pro-10-nta8800-05-notitie-energieprestatiestelsel</u>
- Aedes. (2021, December 8). Onderzoek herijking tabellen vergoedingen bij labelstappen vanwege overgang naar NTA 8800. Aedes en de Woonbond. Retrieved from: <u>https://aedes.nl/media/document/onderzoek-companen-herijking-vergoedingentabel-ivmnta8800</u>
- AlleCijfers. (2022a). *Kaart met alle postcodes binnen de gemeente Utrecht.* AlleCijfers Gemeente Utrecht. Retrieved from: <u>https://allecijfers.nl/postcode/3523/#kaart-postcode-gemeente</u>
- AlleCijfers. (2022b). *Postcode 3565*. AlleCijfers Gemeente Utrecht. Retrieved from: <u>https://allecijfers.nl/postcode/3565/</u>
- Andaloro, A.P.F., Salomone, R., Ioppolo, G. & Andaloro, L. (2010). Energy certification of buildings: a comparative analysis of progress towards implementation in European countries. *Energy Policy 38*, 5840–5866. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2010.05.039</u>
- Andersson, U., Cuervo-Cazurra, A. & Nielsen, B. (2014). From the Editors: Explaining interaction effects within and across levels of analysis. *Journal of International Business Studies* 45, 1063–1071. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1057/jibs.2014.50</u>
- Atwoli, L., Baqui, A.H., Benfield, T., Bosurgi, R., Godlee, F., Hancocks, S., Horton, R., Laybourn-Langton, L., Monteiro, C.A., Norman, I., Patrick, K., Praities, N., Rikkert, M., Rubin, E.J., Sahni, P., Smith, R., Talley, N., Turale, S. & Vázquez, D. (2021). Call for emergency action to limit global temperature increases, restore biodiversity, and protect health: Wealthy nations must do much more, much faster. *Nutrition Reviews 79* (11), 1183–1185. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1093/nutrit/nuab067
- Ayala, A., Galarraga, I. & Spadaro, J.V. (2016). The price of energy efficiency in the Spanish housing market. *Energy Policy*, *94*, 16-24. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2016.03.032</u>
- Benoit, K. (2011). Linear Regression Models with Logarithmic Transformations. *London School of Economics*. Retrieved from: <u>https://kenbenoit.net/assets/courses/ME104/logmodels2.pdf</u>
- Brounen, D. & Kok, N. (2011). On the economics of energy labels in the housing market. *Journal of Environmental Economics and Management, 66*(2), 166-179. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jeem.2010.11.006</u>
- Buitelaar, E., Schilder, F., Bijlsma, L. & Bellaard, J. (2014, August 7). *De waarde van Stijl*. Planbureau voor de Leefomgeving. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.pbl.nl/sites/default/files/downloads/-PBL 2014 De waarde van stijl 1422 1.pdf</u>
- Buitelaar, E., Claassens, J. & Rijken, B. (2020). *Binnenstedelijke appartementen of suburbane eengezinswoningen?* Planbureau voor de Leefomgeving. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.pbl.nl/sites/default/files/downloads/pbl-2020-binnenstedelijke-</u> <u>appartementen-of-suburbane-eengezinswoningen-4179\_1.pdf</u>

- Cajias, M., Fuerst, F. & Bienert, S. (2019). Tearing down the information barrier: the price impacts of energy efficiency ratings for buildings in the German rental market. *Energy Research & Social Science*, 47, 177-191. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2018.08.014
- Calcasa. (2022). 2022 Q2 WOX Kwartaalbericht. Calcasa. Retrieved from: https://calcasa.nl/onderzoek/2022-q2-wox-kwartaalbericht/
- Capozza, D., Hendershott, P., Mack, C. & Mayer, C. (2002). Determinants of Real House Price Dynamics. National Bureau of Economic Research. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.3386/w9262</u>
- Carroll, C.D., Otsuka, M. & Slacalek, J. (2011). How Large Are Housing and Financial Wealth Effects? A New Approach. *Journal of Money, Credit and Banking, 43,* 55-79. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1538-4616.2010.00365.x</u>
- CBS. (2019, December 12). *Rol en taak CBS in de wereld van statistisch onderzoek*. Centraal Bureau voor Statistiek. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.cbs.nl/nl-nl/corporate/2019/50/rol-en-taak-cbs-in-de-wereld-van-statistisch-onderzoek</u>
- CBS. (2022, January 24). Grootste prijsstijging bestaande koopwoningen in 21 jaar. Centraal Bureau voor Statistiek. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.cbs.nl/nl-nl/nieuws/2022/04/grootste-</u> prijsstijging-bestaande-koopwoningen-in-21-jaar
- CBS. (2023a, January 10). *Inflatie 10 procent in 2022*. Centraal Bureau voor Statistiek. Retrieved from: https://www.cbs.nl/nl-nl/nieuws/2023/02/inflatie-10-procent-in-2022
- CBS. (2023b, February 9). *Aardgas en elektriciteit*. Centraal Bureau voor Statistiek. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.cbs.nl/nl-nl/dossier/energieprijzen/aardgas-en-elektriciteit</u>
- CBS. (2023c, February 15). Bestaande koopwoningen; gemiddelde verkoopprijzen, regio. Centraal bureau voor Statistiek Statline. Retrieved from: https://opendata.cbs.nl/#/CBS/nl/dataset/83625NED/table
- CBS. (2023d, May 11). *Gemiddelde energietarieven voor consumenten*. Centraal bureau voor Statistiek Statline. Retrieved from:

https://opendata.cbs.nl/statline/#/CBS/nl/dataset/84672NED/table?dl=4A3A4

- Cerin, P., Hassel, L. G. & Semenova, N. (2014), Energy Performance and Housing Prices. Sustainable Development, 22, 404– 419. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/sd.1566</u>
- Chau, K.W. & Chin, T. L. (2002). A Critical Review of Literature on the Hedonic Price Model. *International Journal for Housing Science and Its Applications 27 (2),* 145-165. DOI: <u>https://ssrn.com/abstract=2073594</u>
- Chomać-Pierzecka, E., Sobczak, A. & Soboń, D. (2022). Wind Energy Market in Poland in the Background of the Baltic Sea Bordering Countries in the Era of the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Energies*, *15*(7), 2470. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/en15072470</u>
- CPB. (2022, December 6). Energy price scenarios. CPB Netherlands Bureau for Economic Policy Analysis. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.cpb.nl/sites/default/files/omnidownload/CPB-</u> <u>Publication-Energy-Price-Scenarios.pdf</u>
- Dambon, J., Fahrländer, S., Karlen, S., Lehner, M., Schlesinger, J., Sigrist, F. & Zimmermann, A. (2022).
  Examining the vintage effect in hedonic pricing using spatially varying coefficients models: a case study of single-family houses in the Canton of Zurich. *Swiss J Economics Statics* 158, 2.
  DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s41937-021-00080-2</u>

- De Boer, R. & Bitetti, R. (2014). A Revival of the Private Rental Sector of the Housing Market?: Lessons from Germany, Finland, the Czech Republic and the Netherlands. *OECD Economics Department Working Papers*, *1170*. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/5jxv9f32j0zp-en</u>
- De Vocht, A. (2022, April). Basishandboek SPSS 28 voor IBM SPSSS Statistics 28. Bijleveld Press.
- Essent. (2021, March 16). *Prijsontwikkeling gas en stroom.* Essent zakelijk. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.essent.nl/zakelijk/kennis-inspiratie/stroom-en-gas/prijsontwikkeling-gas-en-</u><u>stroom</u>
- European Council. (2022a, September 22). *Infographic Energy price rise since 2021*. Council of the European Union. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/infographics/energy-prices-2021/</u>
- European Council. (2022b, December 19). *Energy prices and security of supply*. Council of the European Union. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/energy-prices-and-security-of-supply/</u>
- European Council. (2023, February 7). *Infographic Where does the EU's gas come from?* Council of the European Union. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/infographics/eu-gas-supply/</u>
- Francke, M. & Van de Minne, A. (2021). Modeling unobserved heterogeneity in hedonic price models. *Real Estate Econ*. 2021; 49: 1315–1339. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1540-6229.12320</u>
- Freeman, R., Liang, W., Song, R. & Timmins, C. (2019). Willingness to pay for clean air in China. J. Environ. Econ. Manag., 94, 188-216. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jeem.2019.01.005</u>
- Fuerst, F., McAllister, P., Nanda, A. & Wyatt, P. (2015). Does energy efficiency matter to home-buyers? An investigation of EPC ratings and transaction prices in England. *Energy Economics*, 48, 145-156. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eneco.2014.12.012</u>
- Fuerst, F., McAllister, P., Nanda, A. & Wyatt, P. (2016). Energy performance ratings and house prices in Wales: an empirical study. *Energy Policy*, 92 (Supplement C), 20-33. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2016.01.024</u>
- Funda. (2022). *De stand van wonend Nederland: Q3 2022*. Funda voor makelaars. Retrieved from: https://www.funda.nl/voormakelaars/artikel-makelaar/de-stand-van-wonend-nederland-q3-2022/
- Funda. (2023, January 10). Overheid en verkoopmakelaar eerste aanspreekpunt bij vragen? Funda voor makelaars. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.funda.nl/voormakelaars/artikel-makelaar/hoe-belangrijk-vinden-consumenten-een-energielabel/</u>
- Garrett-Peltier, H. (2017). Green versus brown: Comparing the employment impacts of energy efficiency, renewable energy, and fossil fuels using an input-output model. *Economic Modelling*, *61*, 439-447. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econmod.2016.11.012</u>
- Giles, D.E. (2011). Interpreting Dummy Variables in Semi-logarithmic Regression Models: Exact Distributional Results. Department of Economics, University of Victoria Econometrics Working Paper. Retrieved from: <u>http://web.uvic.ca/~dgiles/downloads/working\_papers/ewp1101.pdf</u>
- Google Trends. (2023, June 6). *Sustainablity*. Google Trends worldwide. Retrieved from: <u>https://trends.google.nl/trends/explore?date=all&q=sustainability&hl=nl</u>

- Hafez, F.S., Bahaaeddin, S., Safa-Gamal, M., Taufiq-Yap, Y.H., Alrifaey, M., Seyedmahmoudian, M., Stojcevski, A., Horan, B. & Mekhilef, S. (2023). Energy Efficiency in Sustainable Buildings: A Systematic Review with Taxonomy, Challenges, Motivations, Methodological Aspects, Recommendations, and Pathways for Future Research. *Energy Strategy Reviews, 45.* DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.esr.2022.101013
- Haffner, M. & Boumeester, H. (2015). Housing affordability in the Netherlands: the impact of rent and energy costs. *Journal of Housing and the Built Environment 30,* 293–312. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10901-014-9409-2
- Hoebergen, A., Van Middelkoop, M. & Van Polen, S. (2021). *Lagere energierekening, effecten van lagere prijzen en energiebesparing*. Centraal Bureau voor Statistiek. Retrieved from: <a href="https://www.cbs.nl/nl-nl/longread/rapportages/2021/lagere-energierekening-effecten-van-lagere-prijzen-en-energiebesparing">https://www.cbs.nl/nl-nl/longread/rapportages/2021/lagere-energierekening-effecten-van-lagere-prijzen-en-energiebesparing</a>
- Hoebergen, A., Van Middelkoop, M. & Luteijn, G. (2022). *De energierekening in januari 2022: hogere leveringstarieven en lagere belastingen*. Centraal Bureau voor Statistiek. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.cbs.nl/nl-nl/nieuws/2022/07/prijs-van-energie-86-procent-hoger</u>
- Hyland, M., Lyons, R.C. & Lyons, S. (2013). The value of domestic building energy efficiency—evidence from Ireland. *Energy Econ.* 40, 943–952. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eneco.2013.07.020</u>
- IAE. (2022, October 10). What is the energy crisis? Global Energy Crisis. Retrieved from: https://www.iea.org/topics/global-energy-crisis
- ISSO. (2020). Energieprestatie woningen en woongebouwen. Kennis. Retrieved from: https://issuu.com/stichtingisso/docs/publicatie 82-1-2020 issuu
- iStock. (2018). Energie efficiënt huis concept met classificatie grafiek sign-voorraad vector. iStock by Getty images. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.istockphoto.com/nl/search/search-by-asset?assetid=964719556&assettype=image</u>
- Kennisdomein. (2023, June 3). *Energiecrisis in Nederland*. Maatschappelijke onderwerpen. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.kennisdomein.nl/maatschappelijk/energiecrisis-in-nederland/</u>
- Khan, K., Su, C.W. & Zhu, M.N. (2022). Examining the behaviour of energy prices to COVID-19 uncertainty: A quantile on quantile approach. *Energy, 239 (E)*. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2021.122430</u>
- Kok, N. & Jennen, M. (2012). The impact of energy labels and accessibility on office rents. *Energy Policy* (46), 489-497. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2012.04.015</u>
- Kuminoff, N.V., Parmeter, C.F. & Pope, J.C. (2010). Which hedonic models can we trust to recover the marginal willingness to pay for environmental amenities?. *Journal of Environmental Economics* and Management 60(3), 145-160. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jeem.2010.06.001</u>
- Li, Y., Kubicki, S., Guerriero, A. & Rezgui, Y. (2019). Review of building energy performance certification schemes towards future improvement. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 113,* 109244. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2019.109244</u>
- Longstreth, M., Coveney, A.R. & Bowers, J.S. (1985). The Effects of Changes in Implicit Energy Costs on Housing Prices. *Journal of Consumer Affairs, 19*, 57-73. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-6606.1985.tb00344.x</u>

- Luteijn, G. & Wetzels, W. (2023, February). Scenario gemiddeld energieverbruik per woning in 2022 en 2023. Planbureau voor de Leefomgeving. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.pbl.nl/sites/default/files/downloads/pbl-2023-scenario-gemiddeld-</u> energieverbruik-per-woning-in-2022-en-2023\_5157.pdf
- Milieu Centraal. (2021, July). *Energielabel uitgelegd*. Energielabel. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.energielabel.nl/woningen/energielabel-uitgelegd/</u>
- Moore, A.W., Anderson, B., Das, K. & Wong, W.K. (2006). Chapter 15 Combining Multiple Signals for Biosurveillance. Handbook of Biosurveillance. Acedemic Press, Amsterdam. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-369378-5.X5000-5</u>
- Multiscope. (2022). Duurzaam Wonen: Heating, water and energy conservation, ventilation and insulation. Multiscope. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.multiscope.nl/persberichten/nederland-verduurzaamt-door-stijgende-energieprijzen/</u>
- Næss-Schmidt, S., Hansen, M.B., Heebøll, C., Steen-Knudsen, J., Fredslund, N.C. & Wilke, S. (2016). Do homes with better energy efficiency ratings have higher house prices? Copenhagen Economics. Retrieved from: <u>https://copenhageneconomics.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/-</u> <u>copenhagen-economics-2016-do-homes-with-better-energy-efficiency-ratings-have-higherhouse-prices.pdf</u>
- NationaleOmbudsman.(2022, December 2).Ongelijke toegang tot de energietransitie.PublicatierapportNationaleOmbudsman.Retrieved from:<a href="https://www.nationaleombudsman.nl/system/files/rapport/20220201%200ngelijke%20toeg">https://www.nationaleombudsman.nl/system/files/rapport/20220201%200ngelijke%20toeg</a><a href="https://www.nationaleombudsman.nl/system/files/rapport/20220201%200ngelijke%20toeg">https://www.nationaleombudsman.nl/system/files/rapport/20220201%200ngelijke%20toeg</a><a href="https://www.nationaleombudsman.nl/system/files/rapport/20220201%200ngelijke%20toeg">https://www.nationaleombudsman.nl/system/files/rapport/20220201%200ngelijke%20toeg</a><a href="https://www.nationaleombudsman.nl/system/files/rapport/20220201%200ngelijke%20toeg">https://www.nationaleombudsman.nl/system/files/rapport/20220201%200ngelijke%20toeg</a>
- Nugus, S. (2009). Chapter 5 Regression Analysis. *CIMA Professional Handbook*. CIMA Publishing. 59-74. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-1-85617-551-7.00005-7</u>
- Open Universiteit. (2023, April 14). Hoofdstuk 17 Ontbrekende waarden. *Open Methodologie en Statistiek (OpenMenS)*. Vakgroep Theorie Methode en Statistiek, Faculteit Psychologie, Open Universiteit. Retrieved from: <u>https://ou-books.gitlab.io/openmens/index.html</u>
- Ozili, P.K. (2022). Global Economic Consequence of Russian Invasion of Ukraine. SSRN. DOI: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.4064770</u>
- Pickery, J. (2008). *De interpretatie van interactie-effecten in regressiemodellen*. Studiedienst van de Vlaamse Regering. Agentschap voor Facilitair Management. Retrieved from: https://publicaties.vlaanderen.be/view-file/4986#
- Ramos, A., Perez-Alonso, A. & Silva, S. (2015). Valuing Energy Performance Certificates in the Portuguese Residential Sector. *Economics for Energy Working papers*. DOI: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.1.2927.9846</u>
- Rico-Juan, J.R. & Taltavull de La Paz, P. (2021). Machine learning with explainability or spatial hedonics tools? An analysis of the asking prices in the housing market in Alicante, Spain. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 171. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eswa.2021.114590</u>
- Rijksoverheid. (2020, December 18). *Nieuw energielabel voor gebouwen per 1 januari 2021*. Rijksoverheid. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.rijksoverheid.nl/actueel/nieuws/2020/12/18/-</u><u>nieuw-energielabel-voor-gebouwen-per-1-januari-2021</u>

- Rijksoverheid. (2021, October 28). *Energielabel woning*. Rijksoverheid. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.rijksoverheid.nl/onderwerpen/energielabel-woningen-en-</u> <u>gebouwen/energielabel-woning</u>
- Robinson, G.M. (2020). Statistics, Overview. *International Encyclopedia of Human Geography (Second Edition)*. Elsevier. 29-48. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-102295-5.10430-5</u>
- Rosen, S. (1974). Hedonic Prices and Implicit Markets: Product Differentiation in Pure Competition. *Journal of Political Economy*, 82, 34-55. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/260169</u>
- RVO. (2023a, March 28). Energielabels van woningen met geldig energielabel. Rijksdienst voor Ondernemend Nederland. Retrieved from: <u>www.clo.nl/nl055609</u>
- RVO. (2023b, April 6). *Energielabel woningen*. Rijksdienst voor Ondernemend Nederland. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.rvo.nl/onderwerpen/wetten-en-regels-gebouwen/energielabel-woningen</u>
- RVO. (2023c, April 17). Ontstaan BENG. Rijksdienst voor Ondernemend Nederland. Retrieved from: https://www.rvo.nl/onderwerpen/wetten-en-regels-gebouwen/beng/ontstaan
- Schep, E., Dehens, J. & Kruit, K. (2022). *Terugverdientijd verduurzamingsmaatregelen*. CE Delft. 22.220234.088. Retrieved from: <u>https://collectieveinkoop.energieverbonden.nl/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/CE Delft 220234 Terugverdientijd verduurzamingsmaatregelen</u> <u>Def -1.pdf</u>
- Slacalek, J. (2009). What Drives Personal Consumption? The Role of Housing and Financial Wealth. *The B.E. Journal of Macroeconomics*, 9(1). DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.2202/1935-1690.1555</u>
- Stern, N. (2008). The economics of climate change. *American Economic Review 98 (2)*, 1-37. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.1257/aer.98.2.1
- Strielkowski, W., Firsova, I., Lukashenko, I., Raudeliūnienė, J. & Tvaronavičienė, M. (2021). Effective Management of Energy Consumption during the COVID-19 Pandemic: The Role of ICT Solutions. *Energies*, 14(4), 893. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/en14040893</u>
- Tan, T.H. (2011). Measuring the willingness to pay for houses in a sustainable neighborhood. *The International Journal of Environmental, Cultural, Economic and Social Sustainability*, *7*, 1-12. DOI: <u>https://mpra.ub.uni-muenchen.de/46815/</u>
- Utrecht University. (2018, September 6). *Logo*. Utrecht Universiteit. Retrieved from: https://www.uu.nl/organisatie/huisstijl/downloads/logo
- Van Moort, S. (2019). De betalingsbereidheid voor de resterende contractuele duur van het huurcontract. Rijksuniversiteit Groningen. Retrieved from: https://frw.studenttheses.ub.rug.nl/1274/1/Master\_thesis\_RES\_-\_van\_Moort\_\_\_1.pdf
- Vastmans, F., Helgers, R. & Buyst, E. (2012, January 31). *Huurprijzen en richthuurprijzen Deel III: hedonische huurprijsanalyse*. Steunpunt Ruimte en Wonen. Retrieved from: <u>https://archief.steunpuntwonen.be/Documenten 2012-2015/studiedagen/studiedag-</u> <u>private-huurmarkt-15-mei-2012/deel-iii.pdf</u>
- Vereniging Eigen Huis. (2021, December). *Stijgende gasprijzen en verduurzamen*. Vereniging Eigen Huis. Retrieved from: <u>https:vereniging-eigen-huis.nl/onderzoek-stijgende-gasprijzen-en-verduurzamen\_december-2021.pdf</u>

- Visser, P. & Van Dam, F. (2006). *De prijs van plek*. Planbureau voor de Leefomgeving. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.pbl.nl/sites/default/files/downloads/De prijs van de plek.pdf</u>
- Vrieselaar, N. & De Groot, C. (2022, September 14). *Koopwoningmarkt flink bekoeld*. Rabobank. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.rabobank.nl/kennis/d011303723-sterke-afkoeling-huizenmarkt-door-hogere-rente-en-economische-omslag</u>
- Wei, C., Fu, M., Wang, L., Yang, H., Tang, F. & Xiong, Y. (2022). The Research Development of Hedonic Price Model-Based Real Estate Appraisal in the Era of Big Data. *Land*, *11*(3), 334. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/land11030334</u>
- Wen, H., Sheng-hua, J. & Xiao-yu, G. (2005). Hedonic price analysis of urban housing: An empirical research on Hangzhou, China. *Journal of Zheijang University-Science*, 6, 907–914. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1631/jzus.2005.A0907</u>
- World Bank Group. (2022). Commodity Markets Outlook: The impact of the war in Ukraine on commodity markets. Washington, DC: Creative Commons Attribution. Retrieved from: <a href="https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/37223/CMO-April-2022.pdf">https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/37223/CMO-April-2022.pdf</a>
- Zakeri, B., Paulavets, K., Barreto-Gomez, L., Echeverri, L.G., Pachauri, S., Boza-Kiss, B., Zimm, C., Rogelj, J., Creutzig, F., Ürge-Vorsatz, D., Victor, D.G., Bazilian, M.D., Fritz, S., Gielen, D., McCollum, D.L., Srivastava, L., Hunt, J.D. & Pouya, S. (2022). Pandemic, War, and Global Energy Transitions. *Energies*, *15*(17), 6114. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/en15176114</u>
- Zhang, L., Stangenberg, L. & Van Wickeren, S. (2020). The information value of energy labels: Evidence from the Dutch residential housing market. *CPB Discussion Paper 413, CPB Netherlands Bureau* for Economic Policy Analysis. Retrieved from: <u>https://ideas.repec.org/p/cpb/discus/413.html</u>

## APPENDIX 1: MULTIPLE REGRESSION

This appendix corresponds to Chapter 4 of the study. It encompasses several components. Firstly, it provides information on the assumptions and underlying methodology, with a detailed explanation of the data categorisation. Additionally, descriptive statistics of the incomplete and excluded cases are presented and discussed. Secondly, the complete version of Table 4 is included in this appendix. Thirdly, the results pertaining to the multiple regression assumptions are described in detail. Lastly, the complete version of Table 7 is included in this appendix.

## APPENDIX 1.1 ASSUMPTIONS DATASET

This section provides an overview of the data cleaning and transformation phase, including the underlying information and choices made. Firstly, the categorisation of the data is discussed, followed by an explanation of the rationale behind handling missing values.

## APPENDIX 1.1.1 CATEGORISATION OF DATA

In order to streamline the dataset and the multiple regression analysis, certain variables have been categorised. This categorisation process was applied to the energy performance ratings, year of construction, dwelling types, as well as the maintenance levels both inside and outside the properties.

The dataset originally included the specific energy performance ratings. Other studies defined houses with a energy performance rating of A, B or C as "green" and energy efficient houses (Brounen & Kok, 2011; Ayala et al., 2015; Ramos et al., 2015). It is also known from the literature review that the common reference category is energy performance rating D. This makes the remaining category consist of the least energy efficient energy performance ratings, namely EFG. This categorisation corresponds with the study of Ramos et al. (2015).

The original dataset included a range of construction years from 1250 to 2023, encompassing a total of 247 unique construction years. To simplify the analysis, the data has been grouped into ten categories. The first category comprises the oldest houses, constructed prior to 1940. A category which refers to a year of construction before a specific year is common in similar studies, for example Brounen & Kok (2011); Cerin et al. (2014); Ramos et al. (2015); Ayala et al. (2016); Fuerst et al. (2016); Næss-Schmidt et al. (2016). Another characteristic shared by certain studies is that the categories encompassing houses with more recent construction years tend to have a narrower range, as observed in studies such as Brounen & Kok (2011), Ramos et al. (2015), and Fuerst et al. (2016). This approach was also applied in this study, along with the consideration of the BENG standard, which mandates that every home constructed after 2018 must meet higher sustainability requirements (RVO, 2023c). As a result, the most recent category includes houses built in and after 2018.

The original dataset consisted of an extensive list of dwelling subtypes. Similar studies, such as Brounen & Kok (2011), Cerin et al. (2014), Fuerst et al. (2015), and Zhang et al. (2020), categorised dwellings into four main types: apartments, terraced, semi-detached, and detached. This categorisation approach has also been adopted in this study. However, subcategories were only relevant for terraced houses and semi-detached dwellings, as apartments and detached houses did not have subcategories. Therefore, four dwelling subtypes—end-house, intermediate house, corner-house, and terraced house—have been merged into the terraced category. Similarly, the terraced semi-detached and semi-detached categories have been merged into the semi-detached category.

## APPENDIX 1.1.2 MISSING VALUES

Within the original dataset, the energy performance rating for 11,853 houses (23%) was missing/unknown. As energy performance ratings are one of the key variables in this study, a solution was sought to utilise a portion of these cases. Chapter 3 elaborated on the approach taken to address missing data, and the resulting choices were explained in Chapter 4.1. It was found that energy performance ratings for houses constructed after 1990 could be reliably assigned to the energy performance category ABC. This reduced the number of unusable cases from 11,853 to 4,236. However, for the remaining cases, it was not possible to confidently assign them to a specific energy performance category. As a result, these remaining 4,236 cases were excluded from the dataset and therefore from the regression analysis. The main descriptive statistics of the removed group were compared with the remaining cases to ensure that this was not a selective removal, thus improving the reliability of the study.

First, the relative distribution of construction years prior to 1990 was compared. Since the unknown energy performance ratings for houses constructed after 1990 were filled in, those years were not relevant for this comparison. Figure 17 demonstrates that the distribution of the removed cases with unknown energy performance ratings matches the distribution of the remaining cases. This indicates that no specific construction period was selectively excluded from the dataset used.







Secondly, the relative distribution of the dwelling types was compared. Figure 18 illustrates that the distribution is largely similar, although the removed cases exhibit a relatively higher proportion of apartments and a lower proportion of terraced houses. However, the proportion of other housing types aligns with the remaining cases. This indicates that there was no selective removal of cases based solely on dwelling type, as it was not limited to a specific housing category.







Thirdly, the average house prices were compared by housing type. Figure 19 illustrates that the average house price for each housing type is slightly higher among the removed cases. However, the

comparison still reflects the same pattern, with apartments having the lowest average house price and detached houses having the highest. This suggests that the excluded cases were constructed in a similar manner to the remaining cases.





Fourthly, the number of transactions per quarter was compared. A significant observation from examining Figure 20 is that even after excluding the unknown cases, each quarter still contains a substantial number of cases, with at least 400 transactions. However, it is worth noting that the majority of the excluded cases were sold between 2013 and 2015. In the subsequent period, the number of transactions has remained relatively stable.



Figure 20. Comparison of the number of quarterly transactions (own edit)

## APPENDIX 1.2 FULL DESCRIPTIVE LIST OF VARIABLES

The complete version of the descriptive statistics table is provided below, as only a summarised version is included in Chapter 4.1. This table includes the complete variables of transaction date, postcode, and the interaction variable.

Variable:	Codes:	N:	Min:	Mean:	Max:	Std. dev.:
Total dataset		46,687				
Object related:						
House price	€/m²		703	3,690	9,975	1,346
EPC rating	(0/1)					
DEFG <sub>ref</sub>		17,012				
ABC		29,675				
Year of construction	(0/1)		1400	1913	2023	43
< 1940 <sub>ref</sub>		15,138				
1940 – 1949		633				
1950 – 1959		2,128				
1960 – 1969		4,057				
1970 – 1979		1,083				
1980 – 1989		1,800				
1990 – 1999		3,002				
2000 – 2009		7,946				
2010 – 2017		6,813				
2018 – 2023		4,087				
Dwelling type	(0/1)					
Apartment <sub>ref</sub>		21,589				
Terraced house		22,068				
Semi-detached house		2,050				
Detached house		980				
Rooms	Rooms		1	4	28	1
Parking	(0/1)					
No <sub>ref</sub>		35,495				
Yes		11,192				
Transaction date	(0/1)					
2023Q1 <sub>ref</sub>		669				
2013Q1		377				
2013Q2		509				
2013Q3		623				
2013Q4		733				
2014Q1		804				
2014Q2		903				
2014Q3		858				
2014Q4		1,346				
2015Q1		1,080				
2015Q2		1,442				

Table 9. Full list of variables and descriptive statistics (own edit)

2015Q3	1,380	
2015Q4	1,576	
2016Q1	1,186	
2016Q2	1,426	
2016Q3	1,396	
2016Q4	1,421	
2017Q1	1,286	
2017Q2	1,308	
2017Q3	1,352	
2017Q4	1,383	
2018Q1	1,073	
2018Q2	1,171	
2018Q3	1,085	
2018Q4	1,283	
2019Q1	1,212	
2019Q2	1,341	
2019Q3	1,285	
2019Q4	1,395	
2020Q1	1,018	
2020Q2	1,457	
2020Q3	1,477	
2020Q4	1,493	
2021Q1	1,058	
2021Q2	1,280	
2021Q3	891	
2021Q4	1,127	
2022Q1	879	
2022Q2	1,195	
2022Q3	965	
2022Q4	944	
Location related:		
Postcode	(0/1)	
3512 <sub>ref</sub>	975	
3451	1,671	
3452	2,161	
3453	1,162	
3454	1,663	
3455	56	
3511	1,199	
3513	1,157	
3514	1,317	
3515	737	
3521	1,049	
3522	1,461	
3523	1.611	

3524	1,305	
3525	585	
3526	1,058	
3527	1,803	
3528	40	
3531	2,025	
3532	1,288	
3533	1,307	
3534	247	
3541	2,903	
3542	15	
3543	1,536	
3544	3,222	
3545	530	
3546	13	
3551	1,448	
3552	1,139	
3553	1,742	
3554	1,018	
3555	1,239	
3561	490	
3562	633	
3563	541	
3564	542	
3565	1	
3566	23	
3571	1,271	
3572	2,158	
3573	724	
3581	1,557	
3582	1,152	
3583	/58	
3584	378	
Jood	15	
Transaction date - EPC	(0/1)	
202301	(Ψ/±) 17 ΔΩ1	
201301 ABC	280	
201302 ABC	347	
2013O3 ABC	463	
2013Q4 ABC	501	
2014Q1 ABC	579	
2014Q2 ABC	662	
2014Q3 ABC	576	
2014Q4 ABC	919	
	515	

2015Q1 ABC	718	
2015Q2 ABC	850	
2015Q3 ABC	874	
2015Q4 ABC	992	
2016Q1 ABC	693	
2016Q2 ABC	801	
2016Q3 ABC	864	
2016Q4 ABC	874	
2017Q1 ABC	822	
2017Q2 ABC	778	
2017Q3 ABC	894	
2017Q4 ABC	900	
2018Q1 ABC	641	
2018Q2 ABC	681	
2018Q3 ABC	659	
2018Q4 ABC	767	
2019Q1 ABC	759	
2019Q2 ABC	807	
2019Q3 ABC	772	
2019Q4 ABC	896	
2020Q1 ABC	590	
2020Q2 ABC	826	
2020Q3 ABC	887	
2020Q4 ABC	887	
2021Q1 ABC	667	
2021Q2 ABC	887	
2021Q3 ABC	565	
2021Q4 ABC	786	
2022Q1 ABC	596	
2022Q2 ABC	832	
2022Q3 ABC	663	
2022Q4 ABC	651	

## APPENDIX 1.3 ASSUMPTIONS OF THE MULTIPLE REGRESSION ANALYSIS

To conduct a multiple regression analysis, four assumptions need to be fulfilled: normal distribution of residuals, homoscedasticity, independence of variables, and linearity. Firstly, in order to meet the requirements for multiple regression analysis, the categorical variables were transformed into dummy variables before running the regression (De Vocht, 2022). For each assumption, a plot generated by SPSS and Excel is presented to demonstrate its fulfilment.

## APPENDIX 1.3.1 NORMAL DISTRIBUTION OF RESIDUALS

The first assumption of multiple regression is that the residuals must be normally distributed. The distribution of the residuals of the multiple regression is shown in Figure 21. It can be observed that this assumption is met as the distribution displays a bell-shaped curve.



#### Dependent Variable: Ln House price/m2

Figure 21. Plot of the distribution of the residuals (own edit)

## APPENDIX 1.3.2 HOMOSCEDASTICITY

The homoscedasticity test is the second assumption and checks whether the standard deviation of the model residuals is the same for every value of Y. When the residuals are evenly distributed around zero, this condition is met. Figure 22 illustrates that this is indeed the case in this study.



Figure 22. Homoscedasticity test of the multiple regression (own edit)

#### APPENDIX 1.3.3 MULTICOLLINEARITY

The third assumption of regression is that the variables should be independent of each other and have limited intercorrelation, typically below 0.9 (De Vocht, 2022). Since this study incorporates an interaction variable, a test for multicollinearity was conducted on a regression model where the interaction variables were excluded. This was done to avoid strong correlations between the interaction variable and the variables it is derived from, namely energy performance and transaction date.

The correlation matrix is visualised in Figure 23. Since it is difficult to read due to the large number of variables, below are the highest correlations described and explained. Firstly, there is a correlation pattern between energy performance and construction years. The explanation for this correlation can be based on Chapter 4.1, where it is discussed that there is a positive relationship between the energy performance and the construction year, indicating that energy performance tends to improve in more recent construction years. Secondly, some of the construction years are correlated with the postcode-4 areas. For example, the highest correlation of 0.54. This can be explained by certain areas being built during specific periods. In the case of postcode-4 area 3524, 66.7% of the buildings were constructed between 1980 and 1989. This relatively high percentage results in a strong correlation between the two variables. Although these correlations are relatively high, they remain far below 0.9, indicating that this study satisfies the assumption of multicollinearity.



Figure 23. Intercorrelation matrix of the multiple regression (own edit)

## APPENDIX 1.3.4 LINEARITY

The fourth and final assumption is that there should be a linear relationship between the predicting variables and the dependent variable Y. From the linearity graph shown in Figure 24, it can be concluded that this condition is also met since both lines almost completely overlap. Therefore all assumptions are met, it can be concluded that the multiple regression is justified to use.



Figure 24. Linearity plot of the multiple regression (own edit)

#### APPENDIX 1.4 FULL INDICATIVE STATISTICS OF THE MULTIPLE REGRESSION

The comprehensive results of the multiple regression analysis are presented below, as Chapter 4.2 only includes a summarised version. This table encompasses the complete set of variables, including transaction date, postcode and the interaction variable.

	Unstandardised coefficients		Standardised coefficient	Signific coeffic	cance ients
Variables:	В	Std. Error	Beta	Т	Sig
Constant (Ln House price/m <sup>2</sup> )	9.014	0.012		735.704	0.000
Energy performance					
DEFG <sub>ref</sub>					
ABC	0.085	0.013	0.112	6.749	<0.001
Year of construction					
< 1940 <sub>ref</sub>					
1940 – 1949	-0.030	0.007	-0.010	-4.385	<0.001
1950 – 1959	-0.133	0.004	-0.076	-34.192	0.000
1960 – 1969	-0.215	0.004	-0.166	-58.544	0.000
1970 – 1979	-0.217	0.006	-0.089	-38.700	<0.001
1980 – 1989	-0.137	0.005	-0.072	-27.759	<0.001
1990 – 1999	-0.126	0.004	-0.085	-32.239	<0.001
2000 – 2009	-0.086	0.003	-0.089	-25.353	<0.001
2010 – 2017	-0.070	0.003	-0.068	-20.124	<0.001
2018 – 2023	-0.034	0.004	-0.026	-8.148	<0.001
Dwelling type					
Apartment <sub>ref</sub>					

Table 10. Full lis	t of the results	of the multiple	regression	(own edit)
--------------------	------------------	-----------------	------------	------------

Terraced house	0.055	0.002	0.076	28.250	< 0.001
Semi-detached house	0.193	0.004	0.108	47.118	0.000
Detached house	0.328	0.005	0.129	60.195	0.000
Ln Rooms	-0.185	0.002	-0.199	-78.449	0.000
Parking					
No <sub>ref</sub>					
Yes	0.033	0.002	0.039	16.747	<0.001
Transaction date					
2023Q1 <sub>ref</sub>					
2013Q1	-0.781	0.018	-0.192	-42.416	0.000
2013Q2	-0.769	0.016	-0.219	-48.929	0.000
2013Q3	-0.781	0.016	-0.246	-49.482	0.000
2013Q4	-0.744	0.014	-0.254	-51.824	0.000
2014Q1	-0.710	0.014	-0.253	-49.089	0.000
2014Q2	-0.683	0.014	-0.258	-48.010	0.000
2014Q3	-0.704	0.014	-0.259	-51.223	0.000
2014Q4	-0.660	0.013	-0.303	-51.810	0.000
2015Q1	-0.670	0.013	-0.276	-51.134	0.000
2015Q2	-0.622	0.012	-0.295	-51.131	0.000
2015Q3	-0.612	0.012	-0.284	-49.234	0.000
2015Q4	-0.586	0.012	-0.290	-48.121	0.000
2016Q1	-0.563	0.012	-0.243	-45.115	0.000
2016Q2	-0.498	0.012	-0.235	-41.166	0.000
2016Q3	-0.482	0.012	-0.225	-39.083	0.000
2016Q4	-0.443	0.012	-0.209	-36.036	<0.001
2017Q1	-0.414	0.013	-0.186	-32.893	<0.001
2017Q2	-0.377	0.012	-0.170	-30.515	<0.001
2017Q3	-0.366	0.013	-0.168	-29.031	<0.001
2017Q4	-0.332	0.013	-0.154	-26.551	<0.001
2018Q1	-0.298	0.013	-0.122	-23.423	<0.001
2018Q2	-0.269	0.012	-0.115	-21.581	<0.001
2018Q3	-0.256	0.013	-0.106	-20.115	<0.001
2018Q4	-0.226	0.012	-0.101	-18.273	<0.001
2019Q1	-0.227	0.013	-0.099	-17.963	<0.001
2019Q2	-0.195	0.012	-0.089	-15.831	<0.001
2019Q3	-0.192	0.012	-0.086	-15.477	<0.001
2019Q4	-0.169	0.012	-0.079	-13.578	<0.001
2020Q1	-0.123	0.013	-0.049	-9.624	<0.001
2020Q2	-0.096	0.012	-0.046	-7.952	<0.001
2020Q3	-0.080	0.012	-0.038	-6.533	<0.001
2020Q4	-0.058	0.012	-0.028	-4.762	<0.001
2021Q1	0.020	0.013	0.008	1.546	0.122
2021Q2	0.091	0.013	0.041	7.012	<0.001
2021Q3	0.114	0.013	0.043	8.506	<0.001
2021Q4	0.131	0.013	0.055	9.912	< 0.001
2022Q1	0.151	0.014	0.056	11.027	<0.001
2022Q2	0.134	0.013	0.058	10.238	<0.001
2022Q3	0.057	0.014	0.022	4.193	<0.001
2022Q4	0.004	0.014	0.002	0.327	0.743
Postcode					
3512 <sub>ref</sub>					

3451	-0.398	0.007	-0.199	-55.154	0.000
3452	-0.391	0.007	-0.225	-55.710	0.000
3453	-0.455	0.008	-0.194	-59.728	0.000
3454	-0.364	0.007	-0.180	-50.178	0.000
3455	-0.416	0.023	-0.036	-18.311	<0.001
3511	-0.045	0.008	-0.018	-6.005	<0.001
3513	-0.176	0.007	-0.072	-23.755	<0.001
3514	-0.079	0.007	-0.033	-10.858	<0.001
3515	-0.172	0.008	-0.055	-20.957	<0.001
3521	-0.137	0.008	-0.053	-18.120	<0.001
3522	-0.209	0.007	-0.095	-29.439	<0.001
3523	-0.209	0.007	-0.098	-29.029	<0.001
3524	-0.379	0.008	-0.162	-47.911	0.000
3525	-0.257	0.009	-0.075	-29.604	<0.001
3526	-0.444	0.008	-0.175	-57.011	0.000
3527	-0.412	0.007	-0.212	-57.509	0.000
3528	-0.317	0.025	-0.025	-12.739	<0.001
3531	-0.231	0.007	-0.122	-34.060	<0.001
3532	-0.221	0.007	-0.094	-30.406	<0.001
3533	-0.172	0.007	-0.074	-23.279	<0.001
3534	-0.401	0.013	-0.076	-31.535	<0.001
3541	-0.415	0.007	-0.275	-60.474	0.000
3542	-0.476	0.047	-0.019	-10.027	<0.001
3543	-0.421	0.007	-0.206	-58.261	0.000
3544	-0.428	0.007	-0.297	-64.306	0.000
3545	-0.514	0.009	-0.149	-54.395	0.000
3546	-0.665	0.045	-0.028	-14.644	<0.001
3551	-0.296	0.007	-0.134	-41.629	0.000
3552	-0.322	0.007	-0.131	-43.378	0.000
3553	-0.349	0.007	-0.172	-50.426	0.000
3554	-0.406	0.008	-0.158	-53.752	0.000
3555	-0.359	0.007	-0.154	-49.113	0.000
3561	-0.462	0.009	-0.123	-49.109	0.000
3562	-0.524	0.009	-0.155	-57.691	0.000
3563	-0.512	0.009	-0.145	-56.333	0.000
3564	-0.547	0.009	-0.153	-59.373	0.000
3566	-0.201	0.033	-0.012	-6.073	<0.001
3571	-0.124	0.007	-0.052	-16.699	<0.001
3572	-0.092	0.007	-0.049	-13.580	<0.001
3573	-0.267	0.008	-0.090	-32.158	<0.001
3581	-0.051	0.007	-0.023	-7.159	<0.001
3582	-0.099	0.007	-0.039	-13.255	<0.001
3583	-0.060	0.008	-0.019	-7.266	<0.001
3584	-0.102	0.011	-0.024	-9.603	<0.001
3585	-0.219	0.050	-0.008	-4.367	<0.001
Interaction variable					
2023Q1 <sub>ref</sub> & DEFG <sub>ref</sub>					
2013Q1 ABC	-0.049	0.022	-0.010	-2.259	0.024
2013Q2 ABC	-0.024	0.019	-0.006	-1.264	0.206
2013Q3 ABC	-0.011	0.019	-0.003	-0.579	0.563
2013Q4 ABC	-0.065	0.017	-0.018	-3.750	<0.001
2014Q1 ABC	-0.070	0.017	-0.021	-4.063	<0.001

2014Q2 ABC	-0.098	0.017	-0.032	-5.824	<0.001
2014Q3 ABC	-0.070	0.017	-0.021	-4.238	<0.001
2014Q4 ABC	-0.104	0.015	-0.040	-6.797	<0.001
2015Q1 ABC	-0.076	0.016	-0.026	-4.793	<0.001
2015Q2 ABC	-0.095	0.015	-0.035	-6.392	<0.001
2015Q3 ABC	-0.076	0.015	-0.028	-5.041	<0.001
2015Q4 ABC	-0.086	0.015	-0.034	-5.807	<0.001
2016Q1 ABC	-0.075	0.015	-0.025	-4.885	<0.001
2016Q2 ABC	-0.114	0.015	-0.041	-7.682	<0.001
2016Q3 ABC	-0.103	0.015	-0.038	-6.829	<0.001
2016Q4 ABC	-0.084	0.015	-0.031	-5.585	<0.001
2017Q1 ABC	-0.111	0.015	-0.040	-7.262	<0.001
2017Q2 ABC	-0.111	0.015	-0.039	-7.313	<0.001
2017Q3 ABC	-0.078	0.015	-0.029	-5.150	<0.001
2017Q4 ABC	-0.108	0.015	-0.041	-7.128	<0.001
2018Q1 ABC	-0.090	0.016	-0.029	-5.785	<0.001
2018Q2 ABC	-0.088	0.015	-0.029	-5.727	<0.001
2018Q3 ABC	-0.045	0.016	-0.015	-2.887	0.004
2018Q4 ABC	-0.082	0.015	-0.029	-5.396	<0.001
2019Q1 ABC	-0.073	0.015	-0.025	-4.753	<0.001
2019Q2 ABC	-0.086	0.015	-0.031	-5.732	<0.001
2019Q3 ABC	-0.077	0.015	-0.027	-5.105	<0.001
2019Q4 ABC	-0.067	0.015	-0.025	-4.456	<0.001
2020Q1 ABC	-0.082	0.016	-0.025	-5.209	<0.001
2020Q2 ABC	-0.077	0.015	-0.028	-5.180	<0.001
2020Q3 ABC	-0.077	0.015	-0.029	-5.193	<0.001
2020Q4 ABC	-0.062	0.015	-0.023	-4.185	<0.001
2021Q1 ABC	-0.098	0.016	-0.032	-6.219	<0.001
2021Q2 ABC	-0.085	0.015	-0.032	-5.479	<0.001
2021Q3 ABC	-0.071	0.016	-0.021	-4.365	<0.001
2021Q4 ABC	-0.041	0.016	-0.015	-2.611	0.009
2022Q1 ABC	-0.046	0.017	-0.014	-2.764	0.006
2022Q2 ABC	-0.053	0.016	-0.019	-3.353	<0.001
2022Q3 ABC	-0.013	0.016	-0.004	-0.819	0.413
2022Q4 ABC	0.006	0.016	0.002	0.367	0.713

## APPENDIX 2: CORRELATION DATA

Below is the table showing the indexed coefficients of the interaction variable and the CPI of energy. For correlations with delay, the coefficients of the interaction variable are shifted upward. For the correlation with a one quarter delay, the column of coefficients will start one row above compared to the situation without delay. As a result, the energy costs of a previous quarter are correlated with the willingness to pay for energy performance. However, by doing this, the most recent quarter and its corresponding energy costs are excluded. For example the interaction with four quarters delay excludes the energy costs from 2022Q2. Therefore this delayed correlation excludes the highest energy costs in the period from 2013 to 2023. Considering that the increase is still a recent development, makes it an interesting point for future repeated research as stated in the discussion.

Table 11. List of indexes included in the correlation analysis (own edit)    * quarter(s) of					quarter(s) delay	
		Interaction	Interaction	Interaction	Interaction	Interaction
Quarter	Energy CPI	(0*)	(1*)	(2*)	(3*)	(4*)
2012Q1	57.084	-	-	-	-	95.218
2012Q2	57.330	-	-	-	95.218	97.629
2012Q3	58.044	-	-	95.218	97.629	98.906
2012Q4	58.934	-	95.218	97.629	98.906	93.707
2013Q1	59.871	95.218	97.629	98.906	93.707	93.239
2013Q2	59.591	97.629	98.906	93.707	93.239	90.665
2013Q3	59.003	98.906	93.707	93.239	90.665	93.239
2013Q4	58.877	93.707	93.239	90.665	93.239	90.123
2014Q1	59.169	93.239	90.665	93.239	90.123	92.682
2014Q2	58.752	90.665	93.239	90.123	92.682	90.937
2014Q3	58.141	93.239	90.123	92.682	90.937	92.682
2014Q4	58.329	90.123	92.682	90.937	92.682	91.759
2015Q1	57.524	92.682	90.937	92.682	91.759	92.774
2015Q2	57.667	90.937	92.682	91.759	92.774	89.226
2015Q3	56.627	92.682	91.759	92.774	89.226	90.213
2015Q4	56.096	91.759	92.774	89.226	90.213	91.943
2016Q1	54.743	92.774	89.226	90.213	91.943	89.494
2016Q2	54.097	89.226	90.213	91.943	89.494	89.494
2016Q3	53.504	90.213	91.943	89.494	89.494	92.496
2016Q4	53.583	91.943	89.494	89.494	92.496	89.763
2017Q1	55.085	89.494	89.494	92.496	89.763	91.393
2017Q2	54.629	89.494	92.496	89.763	91.393	91.576
2017Q3	54.726	92.496	89.763	91.393	91.576	95.600
2017Q4	55.211	89.763	91.393	91.576	95.600	92.127
2018Q1	59.368	91.393	91.576	95.600	92.127	92.960
2018Q2	59.625	91.576	95.600	92.127	92.960	91.759
2018Q3	61.396	95.600	92.127	92.96	91.759	92.589
2018Q4	62.675	92.127	92.960	91.759	92.589	93.520
2019Q1	69.305	92.960	91.759	92.589	93.520	92.127
2019Q2	68.808	91.759	92.589	93.520	92.127	92.589
2019Q3	67.061	92.589	93.520	92.127	92.589	92.589
2019Q4	66.924	93.520	92.127	92.589	92.589	93.988
2020Q1	61.213	92.127	92.589	92.589	93.988	90.665
2020Q2	59.780	92.589	92.589	93.988	90.665	91.851

	2020Q3	58.974	92.589	93.988	90.665	91.851	93.146
	2020Q4	59.448	93.988	90.665	91.851	93.146	95.983
	2021Q1	61.207	90.665	91.851	93.146	95.983	95.504
	2021Q2	62.812	91.851	93.146	95.983	95.504	94.838
	2021Q3	70.407	93.146	95.983	95.504	94.838	98.708
	2021Q4	103.958	95.983	95.504	94.838	98.708	100.602
	2022Q1	157.530	95.504	94.838	98.708	100.602	100.000
	2022Q2	115.248	94.838	98.708	100.602	100.000	-
	2022Q3	210.987	98.708	100.602	100.000	-	-
	2022Q4	158.021	100.602	100.000	-	-	-
	2023Q1	100.000	100.000	-	-	-	-